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ity of acquisition of territory by the threat or USC of 
force, In the operative part of the draft resolution, the 
Council would have, first, affirmed (a) that the Palcs- 
tinian people. in accordance with the Charter of the 
United Nations. should be enabled to exercise its 
inalienable national right of self-determination, includ- 
ing its right to establish an independent State in 
Palestine; (b) the right of Palestinian refugees wishing 
to return to their homes and live at peace with their 
neighbours to do so, and the right of those choosing not 
to return to receive equitable compensation for their 
property; secondly, reaffirmed that Israel should with- 
draw from all the Arab territories occupied since June 
1967. including Jerusalem; thirdly, decided that appro- 
priate arrangements should be established to guarantee, 
in accordance with the Charter, the sovereignty, territo- 
rial integrity and political independence of all States in 
the area, including the sovereign independent State of 
Palestine as envisaged in paragraph I (~1) of the 
resolution and the right to live in peace within secure 
and recognized boundaries; fourthly. decided that the 
provisions contained in paragraphs I. 2 and 3 of the 
present resolution should be taken fully into account in 
all international efforts and conferences organized with- 
in the framework of the United Nations for the 
establishment of a just, lasting and comprehensive peace 
in the Middle East; fifthly, requested the Secretary- 
General to take all the necessary steps as soon as 
possible for the implementation of the provisions of the 
present resolution and to report to the Security Council 
on the progress achieved; and sixthly, decided to con- 
vene within a period of six months to consider the report 
of the Secretary-General regarding the implementation 
of the resolution and in order to pursue its responsibili- 
ties regarding such implementation.‘” 

Prior to the vote, at the same meeting, the reprcsenta- 
tive of the United States indicated that his delegation 
would oppose the draft resplution as his Government 
was committed to the approach embedded in the Camp 
David accords as the only workable framework for a 
Middle East settlement and did not view the draft 
resolution as an acceptable alternative.‘ap 

The l’rrsltlcnt then put the draft resolution to the 
\~IIC. II rccc~vctl IO v111cs in f;bvour. I against. and 4 
.\bhtcntIcjn\ ;\nd was non adapted owlnp to the negative 
VOIC of ;i permanent member of the Council.‘Yo 

Al’tcr the vc~tc. the rcprescntativcs of France and the 
Ilnitcd K111gdo1n noted thirt their delegations had ab- 
bt;lined OII the draft resolution. because the review of the 
P;tlcstinian question by the Council of Ministers of’ the 
European Community had not been completed.‘Y’ The 
rcprcscntativc of the PLO called the vote of 10 in favour 
against ;I single negative vote a victory and recognition 
of the inalienable rights of the Palestinian people.7v1 

‘s”ZZZOlh mlg.. paras. Wg4. The draft rcsolur~on failed of rdop 
l10t-1 since One pcrmnnent member cast a ncgabvc vole. 

‘a9 Ibrd.. eras. 139. I JO. 
‘“Ibrd.. para. 151. 
“I/brd, Franw, paras. 154-158; United Kmgdom. paras. 153-158. 
“zlbrd.. paras. 174-192. 
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Decision of 6 June 1975 (1829th meeting): rejection of 
draft resolution 
By letter ‘?I dated 24 April 1975 addressed to the 

President of the Security Council, the President of the 
United Nations Council for Namibia transmitted the 
text of a press statement of the Council for Namibia in 
which it expressed shock and dismay over an incident 
that had taken place on 23 April in the black township 
of Katutura (Windhoek) when the South African police 
had opened fire on unarmed workers, killing one Nami- 
bian and seriously wounding IO others. The Council for 
Namibia demanded the immediate and unconditional 
release of another 295 Africans arrested in connection 
with the incident. 

By letterT9’ dated 27 May 1975 addressed to the 
Secretary-General, the representative of South Africa 
transmitted the text of a letter from the Minister for 
Foreign Affairs of South Africa and excerpts from a 
speech made at Windhoek by Prime Minister Vorster on 
20 May which stated that the basis of the South African 
Government’s approach to the question of South West 
Africa was that it was for the peoples of South West 
Africa themselves to determine their own political and 
constitutional future in accordance with their own freely 
expressed wishes, without interference from South Af’ri- 
ca, the United Nations or any other outside entity. 

The meeting of the Security Council was called in 
accordance with resolution 366 (1974)‘9’ by which the 
Council had decided to meet before 30 May 1975 for 
the purpose of reviewing South Africa’s compliance with 
the terms of that resolution. 

At the 1823rd meeting on 30 May 1975 the Council 
adopted its agenda’” and considered the item at the 
1823rd to 1829th meetings from 30 May to 6 June 
1975. 

In the course of its deliberations the Council invited 
the representatives of Algeria, Bulgaria, Burundi, Cuba, 
Dahomey, the German Democratic Republic, Ghana, 
India. Liberia, Nigeria,.Pakistan. Romania, Saudi Ara- 
bia, Senegal. Sierra Leone, Somalia, the United Arab 
Emirates, Yugoslavia and Zambia, at their request, to 
ptirticipate. without vote. in the discussion of the item.‘p’ 

The Council also extended invitations as requested 
under rule 39 of the provisional rules of procedure to the 
President and other members of the United Nations 
Council for Namibia. to Mr. Sam Nujoma, Presiderit of 
the South West Africa People’s Organization (SWA- 
PO) and his delegation, to the Reverend Canon Burgess 
Carr of the All-Africa Conference of Churches and to 
Mr. Abdul Minty of the Anti-Aporrheid Movement of 
London.‘g’ 

‘“‘S/l 17UJ. mlmcoarJohcd bo,r rhc lcxt ol the stalcmcnl. see 
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At the 1823rd meeting the President of rhc United 
~;~~ions Councjl for Namibia said that. after an ;rnalysis 
of the statement from South Africa, including attempts 

to seek clarification from the South African Govern- 
,~ent. the Council for Namibia concluded that South 
Africa had in fact rejected operative paragraphs 3 and 4 
of the Security Council resolution 366 (1974). Summa- 
rizing the position of the Council for Namibia on the 
matter, he said that South Africa should: 

1, Declare its unequivocal acceptance of self-deter- 
mination and independence for Namibia; 

2. Accept the territorial integrity of Namibia and 
prescribe a solution that would retain the unity of the 
Territory as a whole; 

3. Allow SWAP0 total political freedom of movc- 
ment so as to enable that organization to dcmonstratc 
that its support did not lie merely within the Ovambo 
tribe. as alleged, but in the whole country; 

4. Immediately and totally abandon all aspects of 
the extension of uparrheid in Namibi;l. including iIs 
police brutality; 

5. Implement with integrity and honour the decision 
IO give independence 10 Namibia; 

6. Accept the United Nations role to ensure a fair 
national election in that Territory.‘qa 

The representative of Somalia stated that South 
Africa had unequivocally reaffirmed its position of 
non-compliance with United Nations resolutions on 
Namibia and with the findings of the International 
Court of Justice. The adoption of resolution 366 (1974) 
had been considered by the international community as 
the culmination of the long effort of the world body to 
find an equitable solution to the question of Namibia. 
Both the interests of the people of the Territory and the 
authority and credibility of the United Nations would 
be ill served if ye! another ultimatum to South Africa 
proved to be futile as others had been in the past.‘99 

At the same meeting the representative of Burundi 
called on the Security Council to (I) reject the letter to 
the Secretary-General from the Minister for Foreign 
Affairs of South Africa and regard it as null and void; 
(2) state that the continued occupation of Namibia by 
South Africa is an act of aggression and a threat to the 
peace in that part of Africa and take the appropriate 
measures in conformity with Article 39 of the Charter; 
and (3) take all the steps necessary to enable the United 
Nations Council for Namibia to discharge its rcsponsi- 
bilities within the Territory of Namibia.aM 

At the 1824th meeting on 2 June 1975 the rcpresenta- 
tive of Zambia expressed the hope that the Security 
Council would go further than resolution 366 (1974) so 
that South Africa could be left in no doubt as to where 
the international community stood on the m;ltter. )(c 
CalId 0” the Security Council among other things to 
condemn South Africa’s refusal to comply with resolu- 
tion 366 (1974); CalI for an effective arms embargo 

against South Afric;t; denlund once more th;lr South 
Africa unconditionally withdraw from N;rmibi;r; also 
demand an immcdilrtc end to the creation of tiantustans 
and so-called homelands; further demand Ih;\t South 
Africa accept the holding of free elcctionh in N;\lnibi;l; 
and declare that should South Africa not comply with 
these demands by 30 September 1975 the Council 
would meet and take stern measures under Chapter VII 
of the Charter, which might include suspension or 
expulsion of South Africa from the United Nations.‘O’ 

Ar the same meeting the representative of Ghana 
stated that South Africa had blatantly refused to 
comply with the decision of the Security (‘ouncil rind 
\\;Is therefore in serious breach of Article ! \)I’ IIIC 
C’harter. tie invited thr Security Council to take 
rffcctivc measures against South Africa and to give the 
Council for Namibia the support and the means to 
establish its presence and authority in Namibia and to 
guide the Territory lo independence. If  South Africa 
prevented the Council from doing this, then the Council 
had 10 suspend South Africa’s privileges and rights 
deriving from membership of the United Nations and 
should not exclude the possibility of expelling it from 
the Organization.80z 

The representative of France said that the South 
African response was ambiguous with regard lo the 
unity of the Territory of Namibia. It presented such a 
loose formula that it left room for the fear that several 
Namibias might be formed and that it did not take into 
account the resolution whereby the General Assembly 
and the Security Council rquested South Africa to 
respect the unity of the country. Namibia had to accede 
to independence as a single State. France drew an 
essential difference between the concept of unity and 
that of territorial integrity and considered that the 
South African Government gave satisfactory assurances 
when it stated that it did not claim an inch of the 
Territory for itself. Some control other than that of 
Pretoria should be exercised in Namibia LO ensure that 
nobody tried 10 counteract the necessary course of 
events. He deplored the reference in the letter of the 
Minister for Foreign Affairs of South Africa to the fact 
that his Government could not accept United Nations 
supervision and appealed to the South African leaders to 
review their position. 

A concrete measure likely to promote new devclop- 
ments would be to try to benefit from the resolution on 
Namibia, recently adopted by the Organization of 
African Unity (OAU) in Dar es Salaam under which a 
special committee had been set up to deal with all 
problems concerning the Territory and also to benefit 
from one positive element of the South African letter: 
the offer of the Pretor!? Government to receive the 
President of the Council for Namibia and the Special 
(‘ommittee of OAU. The Council could thus entrust a 
contact committee with the task of rapidly getting in 
touch with the South Air:can Government and inviting 
II to negotiate on the Eeans to permit the earliest 
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possible attainment of independence by Namibia, with 
respect for its territorial integrity and unity. One of the 
most appropriate means to attain that objective lay in 
the organization, under international supervision, of 
general elections throughout the Territory based on 
universal suffrage. Those elections should be held with 
the participation of all interested parties and move- 
ments, including the party which was probably the most 
important of all, SWAPO. They should take place as 
soon as possible and, in any case, within a year. France 
dtd not agree with the opinion stated by some that the 
situation in Namibia came under Chapter VII of the 
Charter or under one of its Articles.‘o1 

At the 1825th meeting on 3 June 1975 the representa- 
tive of Dahomey called on the Council to impose an 
embargo on South Africa both at the economic level and 
with regard to arms. There could be no doubt but that, 
in order to justify their position, those who protected 
Pretoria would not fail to find certain positive notes in 
Vorster’s reply to resolution 366 (1974) and would 
claim that in fact the reply constituted a favourable 
response to the appeals of the Council. Were the 
Council to fail to act, the African people, in defence of 
the just cause of SWAPO, could not fail to give that 
liberation movement the moral, material and logistic 
support it needed to attack the enemy everywhere at any 
time and to liberate the Territory of Namibia.wY 

The representative of the United States stated that in 
view of the facts of the Namibian situation, it was 
difficult to find that a threat to international peace and 
security existed within the meaning of the Charter. It 
would not be appropriate to invoke mandatory sanctions 
specifically reserved for threats to the peace.“’ 

At the 1826th meeting on 4 June 1975 the representa- 
tive of Nigeria urged the Council to appoint a commit- 
tee of the Council to facilitate the implementation of the 
programme for the transfer of power to the people of 
Namibia.IM 

At the same meeting the representative of the United 
Republic of Tanzania noted that during the previous 
year the Council had given an ultimatum on Namibia to 
the South African rCgime by adopting resolution 366 
(l’j74). ‘The three Western permanent members of the 
Sccurlty Council supported that ultimatum. Yet. the 
Umtcd Kingdom conducted sea manoeuvres with South 
.A~~Ic;I. I:rancc did the same and contmued to sell arms 
IO South Africa. The United States received the Chief 
ol the South African defcnce forces. It had been argued 
by uw~c in the Council that the situation in Namibia 
tl~tl IIOI ~CIC~\II~UIC ,I threat to International peace and 
\ccurlty \‘CI thcrc was a war going on in Namibia itself 
br~wccn IIIC I’rccdom fighter!, ;Ind the illegal occupation 
I’cbrcc\ SOUI~ At’ric.1 h.ld consolidated its military ar- 
WII;II\ III N:kmibio and was waging a war of repression 
III th;lt ICI rltork and ;)I the same time was posing a 
Jlroct threat to the peace and security of the whole 

--.- - - 

region. The Council had a responsibility to ensure that 
its decisions were respected. At least. the Council had to 
impose a mandatory arms embargo against South 
Africa. Any measure contemplated by the Council in 
the form of a resolution should include: reaffirmation by 
the Council of the United Nations’ authority over 
Namibia; a clause to the effect that the United Nations 
should organize and supervise elections to enable the 
people of Namibia freely to determine their own future; 
complete rejection of Bantustans and a call to South 
Africa to abandon that policy; reaflilmation of the 
territorial integrity of Namibia; a call for a halt to 
repression and for the release of all political prisoners; a 
call for the dismantling of all military bases set up by 
the South African rigime in Namibia contrary to the 
Charter of the United Nations; a call for the suspension 
by all States Members of the United Nations of any 
investments in South Africa for the time being as a 
clear demonstration that this would continue only until 
South Africa gave a clearer positive response; and the 
rejection by the Council of sham elections organized by 
the South African rCgime in Namibia.*O’ 

At the 1827th meeting on 5 June 1975 the represcnta- 
tive of the USSR said that South Africa was ignoring 
the decisions of the United Nations and was refusing to 
implement them. The South African leaders had in 
essence reaffirmed their policy aimed at breaking the 
unity of the country. It was not persuasion that was 
needed, but rather effective, concrete enforcement mea- 
sures against South Africa that would be mandatory for 
all States Members of the United Nations. Those who 
were attempting to distract the attention of the United 
Nations and the Security Council from the real state of 
affairs had done so as far back as 1972 at the series of 
meetings of the Security Council in Addis Ababa. where 
they prodded the Council and the United Nations into a 
dialogue with the racists of Pretoria. At that time the 
delegation of the Soviet Union expressed serious doubts 
and spoke out against dialogue with the racists of South 
Africa, fully realizing that it was a futile and hopeless 
undertaking. Life and subsequent developments had 
fully vindicated the position taken by the Soviet Union 
in that regard. The idea of dialogue was merely a 
convenient pretext for the racist rCgime of South Africa 
and its protectors in the United Nations to postpone 
endlessly and to put off any solution of the problem of 
Namibia’s independence. The racist rlgime of Vorster. 
with the support of only an insignificant group of his 
protectors, had found itself facing complete internation- 
al isolation. As reaffirmations of this there were the just 
proposals of the African States. justified by the United 
Nations Charter, that South Africa be expelled from the 
United Nations. Voices were sometimes heard alleging 
that the United Nations Charter was at fault because 
thus far the decisions of the Council on Namibia and on 
d number of other Important questtons had not been 
lmplementcd The fault for this rested not with the 
Charter but tilth those States .Memberb of the United 
\ations which fallcd to observe the prt)bi>lons of the 



Charter and acted contrary to and in violation of the 
lofty and humanitarian principles and purposes pro- 
claimed in it. In fact, they attempted to conceal and to 
justify South Africa’s failure to observe the Charter and 
it was this that enabled South Africa to put itself 
against the Security Council and the United Nations at 
large and against the countries of Africa and world 
opinion.- 

At the 1829th meeting on 6 June 1975 the representa- 
tive of the United Kingdom said that South Africa had 
made an offer to have discussions on the future of 
Namibia with a reprcsentativc of the Secretary-General, 
with the newly created Special Committee of OAU and 
uith the President of the Council for Namibia. An! 
such discussions should bc unconditional. l’hcy could 
not, for example. bc confined mcrcly to examination of 
the situation in Namibia-a sort of African visiting 
mission. The discussions, to bc useful, would have to 
encompass the future constitutional and political dcvcl- 
opment of Namibia. The United Kingdom did not 
regard the situation in Namibia as a threat to intcrna- 
tional peace and security; it would oppose any resolution 
of the Council to that effect. It would qually oppose 
any attempt to prejudge what action the Council should 
take if and when it reassembled to consider Namibia 
later this year. Some delegations had been considering a 
draft resolution which would have authorized renewed 
contacts with the South African Government. but would 
have pointed them in the correct direction right from 
the start. That draft resolution would have condemned 
South Africa’s failure to comply satisfactorily with 
resolution 366 (1974); condemned its illegal occupation 
of Namibia; condemned its illegal application of racial 
discriminatory and repressive laws; demanded an end to 
the policy of Bantustans, and *South Africa’s urgent 
withdrawal from the Territory; and called upon South 
Africa to enter into early contact with a committee to lx 
established by the Council for the purpose. But this 
proposal proved unacceptable to other mcmbcrs of this 
Council. Had such a resolution been adopted by conscn- 
SUS. the whole weight of the Security Council would 
once again have been invoked against South Africa’s 
continued occupation of Namibia. More important, the 
Council would have been able to record its general 
agreement on the way in which it hoped the situation 
would develop, namely towards free elections under 
United Nations supcrvision.m 

At the same meeting the representative of the Unitcd 
Republic of Cameroon introduced a draft resolution 
sponsored by Guyana. Iraq, Mauritania, the United 
Republic of Cameroon and the United Republic of 
Tanzaniaa’o by which the Council would ( I) condemn 
South Africa’s failure to comply with terms of Security 
Council resolution 366 (1974) of I7 December 1974; (2) 
condemn once again the continued illegal occupation of 
the Territory of Namibia by South Africa; (3) further 
condemn the illegal and arbitrary application by South 
Africa of racially discriminatory and repressive laws 

u* 1827th mlg , paras 75-99 

and practices in Namibta; (4) dcmnntl th;tt South 
Africa put an end forthwith to its policy of Bantustans 
and the so-called homelands armed at violating the 
national unity and the territorial integrity of Namibia; 
(5) further demand that South Africa procrcd urgently 
with the necessary steps to withdraw from Namibia and, 
to that end, to implement the mcasurcs stipuhttcd in 
resolution 366 (I 974); (6) reaffirm the Icgal rcsponsibil- 
ity of the United Nations over Namibia and demand 
that South Africa take appropriate measures to enable 
the United Nations Council for Namibia to establish its 
presence in the Territory with it view IU fncilit;iting the 
transfer of power to the p~c)pk of Naniibiii. (7) deelure 
thttt in cirtlcr for ~hc I~ililr cil N~II~II~I~I ICI clc-err IIIIIIC 

freely their own l’ulurc 11 i!i iiut*r:tlr\c 111;11 I’rcc 
elections bc organized under the supervision and control 
of the United Nations as soon as possible and, in any 
case, not later than 1 July 1976; (8) affirm its support 
of the struggle of the pcoplc of Namibia for sclf-dctcr- 
mination and independence; (9) acting under Chapter 
VII of the United Nations Charter: (u) determine that 
the illegal occupation of the Territory of Namibia by 
South Africa constituted a threat to international pcau 
and security; (b) decide that all States should prevent: 
(i) any supply of arms and ammunition to South Africa; 
(ii) any supply of aircraft, vehicles and military quip- 
mcnt for USC of the armed forces and paramilitary 
organizations of South Africa; (iii) any supply of spare 
parts for arms, vehicles and military equipment used by 
the armed forces and paramilitary organization of South 
Africa; (iv) any activities in their territories which 
promote or arc calculated to promote the supply of 
arms, ammunition, military aircraft and military vchi- 
clcs to South Africa and equipment and materials for 
the manufacture and maintenance of arms and ammuni- 
tion in South Africa and Namibia; (10) decide that all 
States should give effect to the decision set out in 
paragraph 9 (b) above notwithstanding any contract 
entered into or liccncc granted before the date of the 
present resolution. and that they notify the Sccrctary- 
General of the measures they have taken to comply with 
the aforementioned provision; (I I) decide that provi- 
sions of paragraph 9 (6) above should remain in effect 
until it had been established, to the satisfaction of the 
Security Council, that the illegal occupation of the 
Territory of Namibia by South Africa had ken brought 
to an end; (I 2) request the Secretary-General, for the 
purpose of the effective implementation of the present 
resolution. to arrange for the collection and systematic 
study of all available data concerning international 
trade in the items which should not bc supplied to South 
Africa under paragraph 9 (6) above; (I 3) request the 
Secretary-General to report to the Security Council 
concerning the implementation of paragraph 7 and 
other provisions of the present resolution; ( 14) decide to 
remain seized of the matter and IO meet on or before 30 
September 1975 for the purpose of reviewing South 
Africa’s compliance with the terms of the relevant 
paragraphs of the present resoiorron And. !n the event 
of non-compliance by South .\frica. tu take further 
appropriate mcasurrs under the Ch,lrtcr 
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Speaking in explanation of the vole before the vote, 
the representative of China said that in the opinion of 
his delegatron the wording of operative paragraph 13 of 
the draft resolution did not authorize the Secretary- 
General to enter into any so-called “di:lloguc” with the 
South African authorities. Although his delegation had 
reservations on operative paragraph 7. it would vote for 
the draft.“’ 

The representative of Sweden said his delegation 
would vote for the draft, although it would have wished 
to have a text much more explicit with regard to United 
Nations contacts with South Africa in order to explore 
possibilities that might exist to promote a peaceful 
movement towards the goal of a free and independent 
nation of Namibia. Operative paragraph 13 requested 
the Secretary-General to report to the Council concern- 
ing the implementation of paragraph 7 regarding United 
Nations supervision of free elections in Namibia. That 
implied, in Sweden’s view, that the Secretary-General 
had to make all the contacts necessary in that context to 
create a base for his reporting to the Council regarding 
implemenlation.~~* 

The Council then proccedcd to vote on the draft 
resolution, which received IO votes in favour, 3 against 
and 2 abstentions and was not adopted, owing to the 
negative votes of three permanent members of the 
Council.*” 

Speaking in explanation of vote, the representative of 
Japan said that his delegation found it difficult to 
accept a finding that the situation in Namibia consti- 
tuted a threat to international peace and security. There 
was still a possibility for a peaceful solution through 
talks between the parties directly concerned.“’ 

The representative of Italy stated that his delegation 
was not able to support those provisions of the draft 
resolution which referred to action under Chapter VII 
of the Charter. As a matter of fact the problem of 
Namibia was still one of illegal occupation of a Tcrrito- 
ry by the administering Power and of violation ol 
human rights for which the Charter made provision 
under other rules 8” 

‘1 trc rrprr\rnt;ttivr ()I’ [he I tnitcd Republic of Tan/n- 
111~1 tlrr~l;~lctl tIr,~l pt~:\p~ :~plt (5 cd rc\~rlulic\n 366 (1074) 
~pcc~l~call~ stIpul;rtcd that if South Africa fatled to 
comply wrth its provisions, the Councrl would consider 
“the appropriate measures to be taken under the 
Charter of the United Nations”. South Africa had not 
complied with the provisions of resolution 366 (1974). 
l.ogic demanded that the Council should have procced- 
ed to take the appropriate measures that it had under- 
t;tken to implement.“” 

Speaking in exercise of his right of reply the represen- 
tative of the United Kingdom sard the speech by the 
representative of the United Republic of Tanzania was 

based upon three propositions. The first was that there 
had been lotal non-compliance by the South African 
Government with resolution 366 (1974). The United 
Kingdom did not accept the totality of that proposition. 

Secondly, there was the proposition that if there had 
been non-compliance by South Africa with a Council 
resolution, that automatically made the situation one in 
which there was a threat to international peace and 
security within the terms of Chapter VII of the Charter. 
That was not a proposition the United Kingdom could 
accept. The third proposition was that, leaving aside all 
legalities, to move into Chapter VII at the moment 
would be the best way of putting effective pressure on 
the South African Government and the best way of 
moving forward. That was inappropriate at a time when 
the South African Government had made certain offers 
and had proposed certain contacts. It was quite inappro- 
priate to take a step so drastic and far-reaching without 
first trying to ensure whether those contacts would 
produce anything or indeed whether those statements 
meant anything.“’ 

At the end of the meeting the President stated that 
the Council had concluded the present phase of its 
consideration of the situation in Namibia. It would 
remain seized of the matter. 

Subsequent to the 1829th meeting, the Acting Chair- 
man of the Special Committee on the Situation with 
regard to the Implementation of the Declaration on the 
Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries and 
Peoples transmitted by letter”’ dated 27 June 1975 to 
the President of the Security Council a copy of the text 
of a consensus concerning the question of Namibia*rg 
adopted by the Special Committee on I8 June, in which 
it urged the Security Council to consider taking all 
appropriate measures under the United Nations Char- 
ter, including those provided for in Chapter VII. with a 
view to securing the full and speedy compliance of 
South Africa with United Nations decisions concerning 
Namibia, in particular, Security Council resolution 366 
(I 974) of I7 December 1974. 

Decision of 30 January 1976 (1885th meeting): rcsolu- 

Hy Icttcr’>’ dated 16 December 1975 the Secretary- 
General transmitted to the President of the Security 
Council the text of General Assembly resolution 3399 
(XXX), adopted on 26 November, and drew attention 
to paragraph I I of the resolution, whereby the Assem- 
bly urged the Security Council to take up again the 
question of Namibia and to give effect to Security 
Council resolution 366 (1974). 



fn a IetterQl dated 27 January 1976 addressed 10 the 
Secretary-General, the representative of South Africa 
set ou1 his Government’s position with regard to the 
question of South West Africa. He stated that South 
Africa did not recognize any right of the United 
Nattons 10 supervise the affairs of the Territory and 
added that the advisory opinion of the International 
Court of Justice of 21 June 1971 was advisory only. The 
South African Government reiterated its offer to negoti- 
ate with a mutually acceptable personal representative 
of the Secretary-General in order that he might ac- 
quaint himself with the process of self-determination in 
the Territory and attend the Constitutional Conference 
as an observer. II also reiterated its offer to discuss the 
development with leaders of Africa, the Chrirman ot 
the United Nations Council for South West Africa and 
the Special Committee of the OAU. They would also be 
welcome to visit South West Africa. Additional infor- 
mation regarding the Territory was provided in an 
annex entitled “South West Africa Survey 1974”. 

At its 1880th meeting on 27 January 1976 the 
Security Council adopted the agenda and considered the 
item at the 1880th 10 1885th meetings between 27 and 
30 January 1976. 

In the course of its deliberations the Council invited 
the representatives of Algeria, Bangladesh, Burundi, 
Cuba, Egypt, Guinea, India. Indonesia, Jamaica, Jor- 
dan, Kenya, Kuwait, Liberia, Mali, Mauritania, Mauri- 
tius, Nigeria, Poland, Saudi Arabia, South Africa, 
Tunisia and Yugoslavia, at their request, to participate 
without the right 10 vote in the discussion of the item.“: 

The SecuritIf Council also extended invitations, as 
requested, under rule 39 of the provisional rules of 
procedure to a delegation of the United Nations Council 
for Namibia, composed of the *President of that bcdy 
and the representatives of Finland. Indonesia, Poland 
and Mexico, to Mr. Moses M. Garoeb of SWAP0 and 
to the Rapportcur of the Special Committee against 
Aportheid.B2J 

At the 1880th meeting the representative of Zambia 
speaking as the President of the United Nations Council 
for Namibia stated that the people of Namibia had 
continued 10 suffer under the illegal South African 
occupation. The Pretoria regime had escalated its po- 
lice-state measures against Namibians through killings, 
mass arrests, detention and other repressive actions. Its 
continued illegal occupation of Namibia had been 
reflected in the expanding application of apartheid and 
the continuing Bantustanization of the Territory. The 
most recent attempt to mislead the Namibian people 
and the international community was the so-called 
Constitutional Conference. The Declaration of Intent 
which it adopted was blatant in its violation of the rights 
of the Namibian people; it did not recognize Namibia as 
a unitary State and made no reference to majority rule 
or to the institutions of a central government. SWAP(> 
had already decisively rejected that mystification. The 

Council for Namibia had also condemned the so-c:rllcd 
Constitutional Conference. Moreover, the (‘ouncil for 
Namibia had reaffirmed the territorial intcprity 01 
Namibia as well as the inalienable right of the Namibi- 
an people to self-determination and independence. They 
had no alternative left but to struggle for their right 10 
self-determination and independence by all means at 
their disposal. There was still a chance for peaceful 
change in Namibia. That chance l;~y onlv in thr 
convening of a national election in N;II~I~I;I under 
United Nations supervision. Such an election. in which 

all the political parties of Namibia, including SWAPS. 
must participate on an CqUill fooling, would consl~tute il 

genuine ncl of sclI’-tiercrrt~in~~lic~n hv I hc ~~c-~~plr 01 
Namibia. The (‘ouncil must, at the very IIIIIIII~II~. 0~~ 
the following: (I) strongly condemn the continued 
illegal occupation of Namibia by South Africa and 
demand that ,South Africa comply with the relevant 
General Assembly and Council resolutions calling upon 
it to withdraw from Namibia; (2) strongly condemn the 
attempts by South Africa 10 divide Namibia into 
so-called homelands and to apply its racially discrimina- 
tory and repressive laws and practices in the Territory; 
(3) strongly condemn the South African military build- 
up in Namibia and the recent convening of a so-called 
Consitutional Conference in the Territory: (4) declare 
and direct that, in order that the people of Namibia 
might be enabled freely to determine their own future, 
free elections under United Nations supervision and 
control be held for the whole of Namibia as one political 
entity; and (5) demand that South Africa urgently make 
a solemn declaration accepting the rquircment for the 
holding of free elections in Namibia under United 
Nations supervision and control.*2’ 

The representative of Guinea said that in June 1975 
France. the United Kingdom and the United States of 
America used their right of veto 10 block an arms 
embargo against South Africa under Chapter VII of the 
Charter. The need for such action was even more 
evident now that South Africa, encouraged by the West, 
was using Namibian territory as a base for aggression 
against the new State of Angola.lz’ 

At the same meeting the representative of Algeria 
noted that South Africa, by refusing to comply with 
resolution 366 (1974). had failed to fulfil its obligations’ 
as a Member, in particular those arising out of Article 
25 of the Charter.*zL 

At the 1881~1 meeting on 27 January 1976 the 
representative of the United Kingdom, speaking about 
the Constitutional Conference convened by South Afri- 
ca, regarded 11 as a step forward. However, the composi- 
tion of the Conference was inadequate. Those who 
believed that Namibia should become a unitary State 
had been excluded from the Conference since they were 
reluctant to take part in rhc ethnic electIons from which 
the Conference had drawn its representatton. The 
current talks did not constitute ;1 process of self-deter- 
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mination. Some useful proposals might be made at the 
Conference; but those would need the approval of the 
Namibian people as a whole through a single eicctural 
process conducted throughout Namibia and supcrviscd 
by the United Nations. The llnitcd Nations team should 
closely monitor the election and report back to the 
Security Council. It was by no means certain that South 
Africa would accept the principle of United Nations 
supervision. South Africa believed that the United 
Nations was determined to impose a preconceived 
pattern of political development upon the Territory. 
Neither the Administering Authority nor the United 
Nations could choose on behalf of the Namibian pcoplc. 
Strict election supervision was necessary, but it would 
be unrealistic to demand that the South Africans should 
leave the Territory before any act of self-determination 
took place. That was why the United Kingdom advo- 
cated contacts between South Africa and the United 
Nations as the only way to bring about the acceptance 
by South Africa of United Nations supervision.*z’ 

The representative of the Philippines, as Rapportcur 
of the Special Committee against Apartheid. stressed 
that the rCgime of South Africa constituted a threat to 
international peace and security, and issued open threats 
to neighbouring independent African States. The intcr- 
national community could not idly stand by while South 
Africa undertook to destroy the national unity and 
territorial integrity of Namibia, and built up its military 
forces using Namibia as a base for intervention ap;linst 
independent neighbouring countries. The Council must 
take urgent and effective measures against the South 
African racist regime, particularly by enforcing an ;\rms 
embargo against that criminal and aggressive regime.“!” 

The representative of South Africa stated that his 
country did not recognize and had never rccognizcd any 
right of the United Nations to supervise the affairs of 
the Territory of South West Africa, nor could it be 
expected to agree to United Nations supervision of any 
electoral process as long as the majority of United 
Nations Members continued their campaign in regard 
of the Territory.*lP 

At the iXX?ntl meeting on 1X .I;lnu;lry I976 the 
rcprcscnt.\tlvc 01’ (‘him1 h;lid th;lt the N;;lmibi.tn quchticjn 
should bc aolvcd i\A follows: the rclcvanl Gcncral 
Assembly ;~nd Sscurlty C‘ouncil resolution\ adoplcd on 
Namibia should bc ;ldhered to, ;111tl the South Africiln 
;luthoritic\ IIIII~I Immcdi;lteIy end their illcp;ll occup.i- 
tion of N;lmibl;l, withdr;Iw all their troops ;Ind ;id!ilini+ 
trirtion thcrefrollr and Ict the N,rnllbl;ln people ;IC~IC~S 
IheIr indcpcndcncc free from r,ut\idc intcrfcrcncc ““I 

At the IXHIrd iwst~ng on 20 .I.inuar! 197() 01c 

reprcscnt;ltlvc of the USSR obhcrvcd that it ~;IS obvious 
thirt the major goal of the South African rCglnlc \b115 to 
postpone its withdrawal indcl’inilcly. and to preserve in 
that area :I citadel of neo-colonialism and r;Iclsm against 

229 .-- - -- --.--- .__._ __-- 

the peoplc3 of Africa. Many sophisticated arms were 
being dell~~cred 10 South Africa through transnation;ll 
corporations, in violation of the decisions of the United 
Nations and the organization of African Unity. These 
dcllvcries had increased, especially in recent times, in 
connection with an unpreccdcntcd increase in military 
expcnditurc5 in South Africa. The arms and military 

supplies entering South Africa were being used w,idely 
by the racist rCgime to suppress the national ii\,cr;\tio! 
movement in Namibia and to turn the Territory itsell 
into ;I base to threaten and directly attack neighbouring 
African countries. This was a flagrant violation of 
international law and fully confirmed that the racist 
Ggirne of South Africa was a serious threat to peace 
and security on the African continent. The delegation of 
the Soviet Union was convinced that the continued 
struggle of the United Nations and of the entire 
international community against the last bastion of 
colonialism and recession was fully in keeping with the 
goals of international dCtentc and with the task of 
extending it to all countries of the world, including the 
continent of Africa.“’ 

At the same meeting the representative of France said 
(hilt since South Africa had taken certain initiatives, 
cvcn though they did not appear to be satisfactory, it 
bchovcd the international community to maintain its 
prchsurc in an effort to guide the actions of the 
Government of Pretoria. But pressure should be cxer- 
ciscd realistically, taking into account what was possible 
without sacrificing the fundamental options of the 
United Nations. He welcomed the draft resolution 
prepared by seven non-aligned countries and others. The 
requirements for free elections in Namibia with the 
participation of all parties, including SWAPO. met with 
the approval of his delegation. Those elections should be 
held under United Nations supervision and with the 
necessary control by the United Nations. When the time 
came, it would be up to the Council, taking into account 
the attitude of the Pretoria authorities, to determine 
how the United Nations intervention should be trans- 
lated in practice.“! 

The representative of the United States expressed ths 
bclicl‘ th;rt ;I sinplc electoral process should be held 
throughout Namibia c;\rcfull> supervised by the United 
Nations to ;~llow the Kamibian people to decide on ths 
future con%titutional structure of their country. The 
supcrvi\ion could be worked out as soon as possible 
bctuccn the Ilnited Kations and the Government 01 
S~~tll Africa And both partlcs should be encouraged to 
11lw1 .lnd m;lkc the necessJr) arrangements.*” 

AI the lXX4th mecting on 29 January 1976 the 
rcprchcntdtlve of (;ujrrnJ Introduced the draft resolu- 
tlon*” sponsored bj Rcnin. Guyana. the Libyan Arab 
Republic, f’.lhlstan. P,\nama. Romania. Sweden and the 
\‘nilcd Republic of Tanzania. He noted that the draft 
rcholutic,n U;I f,ishioned on the basis of a sc[ of 
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principles which members of the Council should regard 
as the fundamentals for the maintenance of peace and 
security in the world at large. The foremost principle 
was the inalienable right of the people of Namibia to 
self-determination and independence. The second was 
that South Africa had no legal jurisdiction whatsoever 
over the Territory of Namibia. The third was that the 
United Nations, through the Council for Namibia, had 
a direct responsibility for the administration of the 
Territory of Namibia. Fourthly, the Security Council 
itself had acknowledged its own responsibility to take 
such initiatives as might be of assistance in finding a 
solution to the issue of South Africa’s illegal occupation 
of Namibia. 

At the same meeting the representative of Kenya 
appealed to the three permanent members of the 
Security Council which exercised their veto right in 
October 1974 and in June 1975, to reconsider their 
position and to facilitate the adoption by the Security 
Council of effective measures to ensure the withdrawal 
of South Africa from Namibia.“’ 

At the 1885th meeting on 30 January 1976 the 
representative of Mali observed that the South African 
aggression against Angola launched from Namibia gave 
a new dimension to the problem before the Council. The 
Council’s decision must take into account the possible 
dire consequences of the continued illegal occupation of 
that Territory. The Council had a great responsibility 
because the expansionism of South Africa, if not 
contained in time, would engulf southern Africa in a 
virulent racial war with unpredictable implications.*J6 

The representative of the United Republic of Tanza- 
nia called for the disruption of diplomatic, other politi- 
cal and all economic relations with South Africa in so 
far as it related to Namibia. It was important that all 
exiled political leaders of the people of Namibia should 
be allowed to return without any restriction, and that 
they should be allowed to exercise their right to political 
expression freely as well as to propagate their opinions 
without let or hindrance. It was a necessary condition 
that the South African regime adhere strictly to the 
Declaration of Human Rights and the repeal of all 
restrictive laws.” 

At the same meeting the draft resolution S/I 1950 was 
adopted unanimously as resolution 385 (l976).“” 

The resolution reads as follows: 

- 

‘I’ I MJlh nr~g , p.~ra, I 2x. 14x 
I’* IHX5th mcg p,rrd, 40.60 
‘I’ lhld, parJo 62-X1 
‘I’ Kzcdrrrlooc on./ I,rt I,,,, “1 ,,’ II,,. \,,< 1,111, ( ,,,,,,,,, ,I,‘, 

pp x. 9 

Concrmrd at South Africa’s conlinucd illcgcl occupation of 
Namlbla and iIs pcrrislcnl refusal IO comply with the resolutions and 
decisions of the General Assembly and the Security Council, as well a$ 
with the advisory opinion of the Inlernatlonal Court of Justice. 

Grow/y conwmrd 31 South Africa’s brutal repression of the 
Namibian people and ils pcrsistcnt violation of their human rlghts. as 
well as IIS efrorls to destroy the natIonal unity and territorial mtegrlly 
of Namibia. and its aggrcstivc military bulld-up in the arca. 

Srrr~rgly clrplorrn~ the mllilarlralion of Namlbla by the rllcgal 
occupatwn rCgimc ol South Africa, 

I (hndmrnx the contlnucd lkgdl occupatwn of rhc Tcrrttory of 
Namlbir by South Africa. 

2 Condrmnr Ihe lllcgal and arbllrary appllcllton by South 
Africa or raelally discrimlnaLory and reprcrsivc law\ and practices in 
Namibia. 

3 (‘ondrmnr the South African military build-up in Namibia 
and any u111vation of the Territory as a b:lrc for atfackn on 
nclghbouring countrws; 

4 Drmands Ihac South Africa put an end forthwith 10 its policy 
or banlustans and the so-called homelands aimed al violating the 
national unity and the territorial integrity of Namibia: 

5. Furrhrr condrmns South Africa’s lailurc IO comply with the 
terms ol Security Council resolution 366 ( 1974): 

6. Furrhrr condrmns all attempts by South Africa calculated IO 

evade the clear demand of rhe United Nations ror the holdmg of free 
electtons under United Na!wns supcrwrlon and control In Namibia. 

7. Drrlorrs rhal. an order that the pcoplc of Namibia ma) bc 
enabled freely to dctcrmine their own future. it is impcratlvc that free 
clcc~~ons under the supervision and control of rhc llmtcd Nations bc 
held for the whole of Namibia as one polmcal cntily. 

8 Furrhrr drc.lorrs ihal. III dcrcrmmmg \hc dale. ~imc-lablc and 
mod.il~~ws for Ihc clcclwnx I” accordance wlih pdr.tgr.rph 7 abwc. 
thcrc shall be rdcqu.llc II~C. IO bc dccldcd upon b! the Sccurlt) 
Co~ncd. for the purpnc of cnabhnp rhc llnllcd N.llwn\ IO u\l.lbl,sh 
the necessary machincq wllhln Namibia IO cupcrvw and cwlrol huch 
clcclwns. as well as IO cnablc Ihe pcoplc of hi.rmibtJ IO organIre 
~oII~KzII~ (or ihc purport ol wch clccclonr. 

9 fkmand.c that South AfrlcJ urgcnlly make .I wlcmn dccl.lrJ. 
tmn acccpimg the forcgwng prov~wn~ Tar the holdlnp ()I lrcc clcclwnr 
III Namibia under United N;llwnr tupcr\~s~on and control. undcrlak- 
Ing to comply wtlh the rcwlurions and dcilrwns of Ihc llnlrcd NaIlon> 
and wlih the advisor) opm~on oC ihc In!crnatlonal Court of Justice of 
?I June 1971 In regard 10 hdm\bla. and recogmrmg Ihc wrr1lor131 
tntegrlty rnd unity or hamlbla as a ndllon. 

IO Hrirrrorrr rrr drnrond rhar Sovlh Afrtca take Ihc nccceary 
siep, IO effect Ihe *llhdrawl. In accordance with Srcurlcy Council 
rcwiulmns ?b4 (1969). ?b9 (1969) and 366 (1974). of II> Illcg.11 
adnrlnl\trallon mJln~~lncd In \amlblJ Jnd IO rwndcr poucr 111 the 
p~plc d \drnlbld wllh Ihc .r\clclJncc of the Cinllcd K:dLlon,. 

I I Iknwndr up,~, thJi South t\irlcJ. pcndlng the lr.rn,fcr 01 

~wcr prwldcd for In pdr.lgrAph IO atwc 

(,I) C‘~mpl) lull) In \plrll and In pr~sr:ic wtth Ihc pr<r\~\w,n, r)f the 
I nz\cr\.rl Occl.cr.~!~un ut’ tiurn.ln Right\. 
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(h) Rclmsc all Kamibinn political prlsoncrs. lncludmg all ihow 
Imprisnncd or dctaincd in conncclwn wllh offence\ under so-called 
internal rccur~~y laws. whether such Kamlblan\ have been charged or 
Lrled or arc held wllhout charge and whcthcr held in Namibia or 
South Africa. 

(c) Abollrh rhc applicalwn in Namibia 01’ ~11 r.tcially dlscrlminato. 
r) and polltlcally rcprcssive laws and pracwes. partxularly bantus- 
tans and homelands. 

(d) Accord uncondltlonally IO all Namiblans currcnlly In exile for 
polltlcal reasons full facilities ror return LO their country without risk 
ol nrrcst. dctcncwn. intimidation or imprtsonmenc; 

12. Drc~tJ~r IO remain scizcd of the matter and IO meet on or 
before 31 Augusr 1976 for the purpose of reviewing South hlrlca’s 
compllancc ulth the terms of the prcscnl resolution and, in lhc event 
of non-compll~ncc by South hrrvza, for the purpose of considcrlng the 
approprlatc mcJ>urcs IO bc taken under the Charter of the United 
Nation\ 

Speaking in explanation of vote after the vote the 
representatives of France and the United Kingdom 
exprcsscd their reservations in regard to the decision of 
the Council since it referred to certain previous rcsolu- 
tions on which they abstained and also in regard to its 
opcrativc paragraph 3.“’ 

The rcprescntativc of the United States said it was 
clear that the Council was leaving open the exact form 
of United Nations supervision of the elections. leaving it 
to be worked out subsequently by the United Nations. 
In that way the Council avoided prejudging the exact 
nature of the United Nations role until the matter could 
bc specifically considered.** 

Decision of I9 October 1976 (1963rd meeting): rejcc- 
tion of draft resolution 
By letter’” dated 18 August 1976 addressed to the 

Secretary-General. the representative of South Africa 
transmitted the text of a statement by the Constitutional 
Committee of the South West African Constitutional 
Confcrencc. The Committee was in agreement that 31 
December 1978 could, with reasonable certainty. bc 
fixed as the date for independence for South West 
Africa. The Committee reaffirmed, with regard to the 
question of territorial integrity. the interdependence of 
the Terrrtory’s various population groups and the firm 
dcsirc to maintain South West Africa as a unity. The 
Committee rcjcctcd any attempt to solve the country’s 
problems by violence. 

Hy lcttcr”‘! dated 20 August 1976 addressed to the 
Secretary-Cicneral, the Acting Prcstdent of the United 
r\iations C‘ounctl for Namibia transmitted the text of the 
st.rtcmcnt oC the United Nations Council for Namibia of 
IH August 1976. According to the statement, the 
proposals of the so-called Constitutional Conference of 
representatives hand-picked by the illegal South African 
administration in Windhock did not even approach any 
of the rcqulrcments laid down by the United Nations for 
gcnuinc self-dctcrmination and independence, but mcre- 
ly sought to perpetuate the homelands (bantustans) 
policies and prolong South Africa’s tllcgal occupatton of 

N:III\I~I;~. 
- _-__ -- 

At the 1954th meeting on 31 August 1976 the 
Council adopted its agenda”’ and considered the item ,It 
the 1954th meeting on 31 August 1976 and at the 
1956th to 1963rd meetings bctwccn 28 September and 
I9 October 1976. 

In the course of its deliberations the Council invited 
the representatives of Algeria, Bangladesh, Botswana, 
Burundi, Cuba, Democratic Kampuchea, Egypt, Ethio- 
pia, the German Democratic Republic, Ghana, Guinea, 
Kenya, Liberia. Madagascar, Malawi, Mauritius, Mo- 
rocco. Mozambique, the Niger, Nigeria, Poland, Saudi 
Arabia, Sierra Leone, Somalia, Sri Lanka, the Yemen 
Arabic Republic. Yugoslavia and Zambia to participate 
without the right to vote in the discussion of the item.“” 

The Council also extended invitations as requested 
under rule 39 of the provisional rules of procedure to a 
delegation of the United Nations Council for Namibia 
headed by its Acting President, to Mr. Sam Nujoma, 
President of SWAP0 and to Mr. Theo-Ben Gurirab of 
SWAPO.“’ 

At the 1954th meeting the President stated that the 
Council had been convened to consider the question 
contained in the agenda in accordance with its resolu- 
tion 385 ( 1976)“b and after consultations with its 
members. 

At the same meeting the rcprcsentativc of Madagas- 
car speaking on behalf of the African Group said that 
the Group favoured a policy of sanctions against South 
Africa in the context of the Namibian question as well 
as in the context of the questions of Southern Rhodesia 
and clporfh&. As soon as a member violated the basic 
rules of the Organization in a flagrant and repcatcd 
manner. there was no alternative other than to take 
appropriate sanctions against it. which might go as far 
as expulsion. Such sanctions could bear witness to the 
Organization’s solidarity with those who for IO years 
had been struggling to be rid of the domination of the 
white minority in Namibia and to banish from their 
country the aparrheid system. The African Group, like 
the United Nations Council for Namibia, held that the 
proposals of the so-called constitutional conference did 
not even approach any of the rquircmcnts for genuine 
self-determination and indcpcndence laid down by the 
United Nations. South Africa had not complied with the 
provisions of Security Council resolution 385 (1976). 
and the Council found itself under obligation to take 
appropriate measures as stated in that resolution. South 
Africa was waging a real war in Namibia in contraven- 
tion of the preamble of resolution 3314 (XXIX) con- 
taining the definition of aggression. In the case of 
Namibia. South African troops were acting in a Terriro- 
ry over which South Africa held no title and hud 
repeatedly used it as a base for aggression against 
ncighbuuring indcpcndcnt countries. Resolution 33 I -I 
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(XXIX) and Chapter VII of the Charter should be 
applied in this situation.“” 

~1 the 1956th meeting on 28 September 1976 the 
representative of Benin noted that South Africa’s illegal 
occupation of the Namibian territory, in violation of the 
relevant provisions of the United Nations Charter, in 
violation of General Assembly resolution 1514 (XV). 
and above all in violation of resolution 2145 (XXI), by 
which the General Assembly terminated South Africa’s 
Mandate over Namibia, was an open act of aggression 
against the Namibian people. The utilization by the 
South African rCgime of the Namibian territory as a 
base for aggression against the neighbouring African 
States was also a grave threat to peace and security in 
that region of the world.“” 

At the same meeting Mr. Nujoma said that, as the 
sole and authentic representative of the Namibian 
people, SWAP0 had always been ready to talk directly 
to the South African Government on modalities of 
transferring power. Such talks had to be under United 
Nations auspices, and before they could take place, all 
political prisoners had to be released. He also said that 
SWAP0 demanded that South Africa give a commit- 
ment to withdraw its armed forces from Namibia.a’P 

At the 1957th meeting on 30 September 1976 the 
representative of Kenya said that the defiance by South 
Africa of the opinion of the international community 
was eroding the authority of the United Nations and, if 
allowed to continue, would constitute a dangerous 
precedent. Article 25 of the Charter obliged all Member 
States to comply with the decisions of the Council. He 
urged that all countries should refrain from placing 
short-term economic interests above human dignity and 
the ideas of the Organization, The Council should 
discharge its obligations and demand that South Africa 
fully comply with its decisions. Intransigent Members 
like South Africa ought to be expelled from the United 
Nations.*w 

At the 1958th meeting on I October 1976 the 
representative of Mozambique stated that the Security 
Council must recognize that South Africa posed a 
serious challenge to the fundamental principles of the 
Charter. The Council should apply Chapter VII against 
South Africa, in particular with regard to the mandato- 
ry arms embargo. The Council should give substantial 
material aid to SWAP0 to enable it to cope with its 
enemy. The Council should decide to give a full 
mandate to the Secretary-General to convene a real 
constitutional conference in which the main participants 
would be the United Nations, South Africa and 
SWAPO. SWAP0 must be the determining party in 
regard to any solution to be found.‘” 

At the 1959th meeting on 5 October 1976 the 
reprcsenlalive of Yugoslavia emphasized that though 
the Security Council had condemned in clear terms the 
mililariration of Namibia and the utill/,jtlon of that 

“‘ i95Jth mrg. paras. 6-40 
“I 1956th mtg.. paras. 17-50 
I'" Ibd.parar 71.n9 
‘“’ :9<‘lh mlg.. pars. 83-97 
I’ :9$8th mfg. para\ 16.5I 

Territory by South Afric,l for attacks ;lg;linst nciglr 
bouring African States it had twice been f;~ccd in the 
course of that year with deliberate agprcssion of the 
armed forces of South Africa agalnst Angoln kind 
Zambia. Namibia’s territory had been utilifcd 111 bc~~ll 
cases, It was impcrativc that the Council ;lct rcholutcl> 
and take such measures against South Afric;l. irrcludlng 
mandatory sanctions under the Ch;lrtcr. :I\ wwld IILI~T 

it possible to fulfll the tn;lnd;ltc and IO ;\chicvc IIIC 
indepcndcncc of Namibi;l.“‘! 

The representative of Morocco wondcrcd whc~h~*r II 
was still conceivable for the Security (‘council 10 po\~ 
ponc implementation of the csscnti;ll tnc:\\urc\ th;lt 
should be taken with regard to Namihl.1. II’ thc)bc 
measures were not implemented the PrctoriJ Govcrn- 
ment would resort to new manoeuvres to delay again the 
day of independence of Namibia.“’ 

At the 1960th meeting on 7 October 1976 the 
representative of Burundi noted that certain members of 
the Organization believed that some elements of the 
problem in southern Africa could be dealt with whereas 
others might be left aside for the moment. Any attempt 
to seek a partial solution was doomed to failure if 
the entire problem of southern Africa was not taken into 
account.” 

The representative of China stated that the recent 
South African plan of establishing a so-called multira- 
cial government in Namibia was mcrcly a clumsy 
scheme designed to shirk its responsibility for rhc 
non-implcmentalion of Security Council resolution 385 
(1976), to deceive world opinion and to prolong its 
illegal rule in Namibia. The Security Council should 
among other things condemn South Africa for refusing 
IO implement that resolution and should consider the 
adoption of all necessary measures, including sanctions, 
against the South African authorities in accordance 
with the relevant provisions of the Charter.‘!’ 

At the 1961~1 meeting on I3 October 1976 the 
representative of the USSR said that the South African 
activities in Namibia had shown that the racists were 
unwilling to leave that Territory, where they had 
strengthened their military and police presence. South 
Africa had considerably increased its military expendi- 
tures and its armed forces. The escalation of military 
preparations was clearly calculated to help retain Na- 
mibia as a base for the struggle against the national 
liberation movements in the neighbouring countries, and 
against the young independent States of Africa. Realir- 
ing that the situation in Namibia was a threat to 
international peace and security and taking into account 
that South Africa had not complied with the minimal 
demands of the Security Council concerning the libera- 
tion of Namibia and the withdrawal of its troops from 
that Territory, the Soviet Union considered that the 
Security Council this time had to adopt the sternest and 
most effective meaturcs against the racI\t rCglmc of 



South Africa. as provided for in Chapter VII of the 
Chartcr.8’b 

At the 1962nd meeting on 18 October 1976 the 
representative of Guyana recalled that last year, when 
the question of Namibia was debated in the Council, 
some endeavoured to persuade it to take action under 
Chapter VII. Those efforts, however. attracted a triple 
veto. Today a crisis existed in southern Africa. This 
crisis was universally recognized and it threatened 
international peace and security. 

Then he introduced a draft resolution”” on behalf of 
Benin, Guyana, the Libyan Arab Republic, Pakistan. 
Panama, Romania and the United Republic of Tanta- 
nia. By the operative part of this draft resolution the 
Council would (I) condemn South Africa’s failure to 
comply with resolution 385 (1976); (2) condemn South 
Africa’s attempts to evade the demand of the United 
Nations for holding free elections under United Nations 
supervision and control in Namibia; (3) denounce the 
so-called Turnhallc constitutional conference as a device 
for evading the responsibility to comply with Security 
Council resolutions, particularly resolution 385 (1976); 
(4) reaffirm the legal responsibility of the United 
Nations over Namibia; (5) reaffirm its support for the 
Namibian people’s struggle for self-determination and 
independence; (6) reiterate its demand that South 
Africa take immediately the necessary steps to withdraw 
from Namibia and to transfer power to the Namibian 
people, with United Nations assistance; (7) demand that 
South Africa end forthwith its policy of bantustans and 
so-called homelands; (8) reaffirm its declaration that, in 
order for the people of Namibia to determine freely 
their own future, it was imperative that free elections 
under United Nations supervision and control be held 
for the whole of Namibia as one political entity; (9) 
demand that South Africa urgently comply with the 
foregoing provisions for the holding of fret elections in 
Namibia: (IO) demand again that South Africa, pend- 
ing such transfer of power: (u) comply fully with the 
Universal Declaration of Human Rights, (b) release all 
Namibian political prisoners, whether held in Namibia 
or South Africa, (c) abolish the application in Namibia 
of ,111 r.tctaIIy dtscriminatory and politically repressive 
laws and practtccs, particularly bantustans and home- 
lands, and (d) accord unconditionally to all Namibians 
currently in exile for political reasons full facilities for 
return without risk of arrest, dctcntmn. intimidation or 
imprisonment; (I I) acting under Chapter VII of the 
Charter: to) determine that South Africa’s illegal 
occupation of Namibia and the war it was waging there 
ccmstitutcd :I threat to international peace and security. 
(h) dcc~dc that all St,ttcs were to ccasc and desist from, 
and prohibtt any form of. direct or indirect military 
consuttittion, co-operation or ct\ll;rb~ratton with South 
hfrlc;t. ti,) dcctdc that all State\ wcrc to t;rkc cffectivs 
rnc.t\urT\ to prevent the rccrultnlcnt of mcrccnartcs. 
howcvcr dtspursed. for scrvlcc III Namtbtd or South 
Africa. td) dectdc that all States were to take steps to 

ensure the termination of all arms licensing agreements 
between themselves or their nationals and South Africa. 
and prohibit the transfer to South Africa of all informa- 
tion relating to arms and armaments. and decide that all 
States were to prevent any supply to South Africa of 
arms and ammunition, aircraft, vehicles and r;?ilitary 
equipment. as well as any activities in their terrttories 
which promoted the supply of arms, ammunition, milt- 
tary aircraft and military vehicles to South Afrtca and 
equipment and materials for the manufacture and 
maintenance of arms and ammunition in South Africa 
and Namibia. (12) decide that all States were to give 
effect to the decisions set out in the preceding para- 
graph, notwithstanding any contract entered into or 
licence granted before the date of this resolution, and 
that they notify the Secretary-General of the measures 
taken to comply with the above provision; (13) request 
the Secretary-General, for effective implementation of 
the resolution, to arrange for the collection and system- 
atic study of all available data concerning international 
trade in the items which should not be supplied IO South 
Africa under the above decision; (14) request the 
Secretary-General to follow .the implementation of the 
resolution and to report to the Security Council on (a 
date to be decided); and (I 5) decide to remain seized of 
the matter.“’ 

At the 1963rd meeting on 19 October 1976 the 
representative of France emphasized that the Security 
Council in accordance with ils role, should let the 
negotiations take their course; it should promote peace- 
ful solutions as far as possible. In the current circum- 
stances the conditions justifying the application of the 
measures provided under Chapter VII of the Charter 
were not present and there was no situation which 
threatened international peace and security.‘“& 

The representative of Sweden said that it could hardly 
be questioned that the situation in southern Africa, 
including Namibia, constituted a threat to international 
peace and security. The history of southern Africa and 
the attitude adopted by the South African Government 
were strong arguments for a policy of strong diplomatic 
and political pressure. So far, a lenient attitude towards 
the oparrheid regime had not resulted in significant 
progress. Support from all Council members for manda- 
tory sanctions against South Africa would amply dem- 
onstrate the isolation of the Pretoria Government and 
assist in pressing South Africa towards making the 
concessions necessary to get proper negotiations under 
way. He appealed to all Council members to support the 
draft resoIutlon.“‘b 

The representatives of Japan”” and Italya5M ques- 
tioned whether it was politically wise to take SO drastic a 
decision, however well founded in principle, such as that 
foreseen in the draft resolution, because it would not be 
Instrumental In an effective solution of the problem and 
might introduce a disturbing factor in a complex and 
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intricate process of negotiations covering the whole 
region. 

The representative of the United States noted that the 
measures called for in the draft resolution would not 
improve the chances to gain a free and independent 
Namibia. They could do just the opposite; the United 
States would vote against the draft resolution.“” 

The representative of the United Kingdom added that 
the draft resolution was inappropriate both in timing 
and in substance. The Council should not be asked to 
vote for a determination that the situation in Namibia 
constituted a threat to international peace and security 
under Chapter VII of the Charter.“” 

The representative of France ogrccd that under the 
current circumstances the conditions justifying 1he ap- 
plication of the measures provided under Chapccr VII of 
the Charter were no1 present.“’ 

During the discussions a number of speakers observed 
1hat the Security Council had the rcsponsibili1y 10 adopt 
appropriate measures against South Africa under Chap 
ter VII of the Char1er.‘6z 

The Council proceeded then to vote on the draft 
resolution S/I221 I. The draft resolution received IO 
votes in favour, 3 against and 2 abstentions and failed of 
adoption due to the negative votes of three permanent 
members.‘6’ 

At the same meeting the representative of the United 
Republic of Tanzania speaking in explana1ion of the 
vote, regretted the triple veto cast against the draft 
resolution by the three permanent members of the 
Council who agreed that the situation in Namibia did 
not constitute a 1hreat to international peace and 
security. South Africa had mounted naked aggression 
against Angola. For the first time in history, a Member 
of 1he Organization had been specifically condemned as 
an aggressor. The Council also specifically condemned 
South Africa’s aggression against Zambia. There was 
one common factor in both resolutions and in both 
situalions-in the perpetration of the aggression South 
Africa had used towards the Territory of Namibia. 
South Africa had also proceeded with major military 
build-up in Namibia itself, thus not only continuing its 
role of repression against the people of Namibia. but 
posing a constant threat to the sovereignty, territorial 
integrity and independence of African States. Yet the 
Council had been told that the situation in Namibia did 
not constitute a threat to international peace and 
security. He asked what would constitute such threat-a 

“’ 1963rd mtg.. paras 9M-101 
Mfbrd. parar 103.109 
IA’ Ibrd. paras 110-113 

full-scale, bloody racial war in the region, an all-out 
confrontation?‘M 

The representative of the USSR said that the Sccuri- 
1y Council’s decision had been blocked by those States 
which, in accordance with the Charter, bore, along with 
other States, the major responsibility for the maintc- 
nance of international Peace and security and for 
promoting the principles of equality and self-determinn- 
tion for all peoples. By preventing the Council from 
taking a useful decision the representatives of those 
states had attempted to undermine Charter principles 
with regard to the people of Namibia. The draft 
resolution had been the very minimum that could have 
been proposed in an attempt to achicvc some useful 
results from the activi1ics of the Council. I<vcn that 
minimum had been blocked.‘“’ 

The representative of Zambia, in the name of the 
Council for Namibia, declared that by reason of their 
negative votes, France, the United States and the 
United Kingdom had 10 assume full responsibility for 
the inevitable escalation of the war of liberation by the 
Namibian patriots in their struggle for self-determina- 
tion, freedom and national independence in a united 
Namibia.” 

Condemning the veto, Mr. Theo-Ben Gurirab de- 
clared that veto or no veto, Namibia remained a direct 
responsibility of the United NationsaoT 

Decision of 27 July 1978 (2082nd meeting): resolution 
431 (1978) 

Decision of 27 July 1978 (2082nd mtg.): resolution 432 
(1978) 
By Iette+’ dated I4 July 1978 addressed to the 

Secretary-General the represenlatives of Canada, 
France, the Federal Republic of Germany, the United 
Kingdom and the United States transmirted the text of 
a joint communique issued in Luanda on I2 July by the 
representatives of their five Governments and of 
SWAPO, headed by Mr. Sam Nujoma, on the results of 
discussions held between the two sides on I I and I2 
July, during which certain points in the proposal of 1he 
live Powers had been clarified and 1he two sides 
accordingly agreed to proceed to the Security Council. 

At the 2082nd meeting on 27 July 1978 the Council 
resumed the consideration of the situation in Namibia. 
Following the adoption of the agenda.‘bP the representa- 
tives of Angola, Benin, Mali, Senegal, South Africa, Sri 
Lanka and the Sudan were invited at their request, to 
participate, without vote, in the discussion of the item.“O 

The Council also extended invitations as requested 
under rule 39 of the provisional rules of procedure to the 
President and other members of the United Nations 
Council for Namibia and to Mr. Sam Nujoma, Presi- 
dent of SWAPO.“’ 
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At the outset of the meeting the President emphasixd 
the importance of the meeting of the Council which 
would take the first of two steps envisaged to put into 
effect the proposed settlement agreed upon by the 
principal interested parties. He drew attention to two 
draft resolutions in documents S/ I2792 and S/l 27938’z 
and put them to the vote. 

The first draft resolution was adopted as resolution 
431 (1978) by 13 votes in favour, none against, with 2 
abstentions.a’l The resolution reads as follows; 

Hrrollrn~ II\ rcrolu~~on 3XS (IY7h) of 30 J,inu.~) IY76. 

7aArng n,,rr td the proposal Tar a \clllcmcn~ of 1hc Namlbian 
si1uallon wnlarncd in document S/126M of IO April 1978. 

I Rrqrmrr the Sccrcrary-Gencr.~l IO appornr a Spccral Rcprc- 
SC~I~I~VC for NJmlbla in order IO ensure the curly lndcpcndcncc of 
NJmlbia through free cIcc1tons under the supervIsIon and control ol 
1hc Uni1ed Na1ions. 

2 Furrhrr rryur~l~ !hc SccrclaryGncr.rl lo subml1 al the 
carltest powblc dale a repor contr~n~ng tur rccommcndalionr for the 
lmplcmcnla1ion of the proposal for a sctllcmenl of the Namibian 
situation In accordance with Securely Courwl rc\olulion 385 (1976); 

3 L,~gr.r all concerned IO cxcrl their txr~ cffor1s lowards Ihc 
achwcmcn1 of independence by Namibia ai the earlIes powble dale 

The second draft resolution received I5 votes and was 
adopted unanimously”’ as resolution 432 ( 1978). 

Hrcullrn~ II\ rc\olullons 385 (1976) of 30 January IY7h and 431 
lIV7X) of 27 Jul) 1978. 

Rroj/rrntrn~ in parttcular the provIsion\ of rcsolulion 385 (1976) 
rclailng IO the terrltorlal mkgrt1y and un11y of Namibia. 

‘lokrny n,,rr of paragraph 7 or (kncral A\\cmbly rcrolutton 3219 I) 
r~l 4 kwzmbcr lV77. rn uhlch fhc A\wmbly dccldrcs that Walw Buy 
I( an Integral pdrl oI Namlbla. 

I Drclorrc that 1hc 1crrl1or)al ln1cgrl1y and unliy uf Namibia 
muci be as\urcd 1hrough 1hc rclnregrallon of Walvl\ Bay wi1hln IIS 
lcrrrlorj. 

2 Drcrdrc IO lend 11s full suppor1 IO 1hc inillallon of sicpr 
necessary IO ensure early rcintcgratlbn of Walvls Bay Inlo Namlbl.r. 

3 /k/art-~ rha1. pendIng the allalnmcnl of this ob~eciwc. Sou1h 
Africa must no1 use Walvls Bay in an) manner prcjudlcral IO the 
independence of Kamibla or 1hc vlablll1y ol IIS economy; 

4 Ducrde.r to remarn sclred of 1hc ma11cr unid Walvis Bay I\ 
fully reintegrated I~IO Namibia 

Following the voting the Secretary-General stated 
that the agrccmcnt reached by the Council 10 imple- 
ment the term5 of a peaceful solution would enable the 
people of Namibia to cxcrcisc their inalienable right to 
hclf-determination and independcncc In accordance with 
the purposes and principles of the (‘hurter. He intended 
IO appoint ;I Special Hcprcscntatlvc for Namibia who 
wo~rltl head ;I m&ion IO the Territory to conduct ;l 
burvcy of the arr;lnpcment.\ nccess:lry for the implemcn- 
I.IIIOII 01’ ~hr (‘ouncil rc~olutlon. On the basis of the 
iill\bion’\ findinyh, he would submit IO the C‘ouncil 
dc~;~~lctl plan\ for altalning the obJcctivc\ set forth In 
the settlcmcnt proposal.*” 

The representative of the United States said that the 
successful solution to the Namibian question could 
encourage solutions for other pressing problems of 
Africa. Speaking on behalf of the five Western States, 
he said that since the opposing views on Walvis Bay had 
appeared irreconcilable, the proposal of five Govern- 
ments contained no provisions on it as they believed that 
a discusslon on the legal status of Walvis Bay could only 
hamper a solution at the current stage. Nevrrthslcsc, 
they recognized that there were arguments of gcograpll. 
ical. political, social, cultural and administrative nature 
which supported the union of H’alvis Bay with Namibia. 
It was thus appropriate that the Security Council should 
adopt a resolution calling for initiation of steps neces- 
sary 10 ensure the early reintegration of Walvis Bay into 
Namibia. The resolution neither prejudiced the legal 
position of, nor sought to coerce, any party. The five 
Governments had voted in favour of the resolution and 
were ready 10 offer diplomatic support to achieve the 
objective of a successful negotiation. They viewed their 
undertaking as consistent with the fundamental princi- 
ple of the Charter that disputed questions were to be 
settled peacefully. They considered that the “steps 
necessary” referred 10 in paragraph 2 of the resolution 
were negotiations between the two parties directly 
concerned. Accordingly they would encourage negotia- 
tions on the subject between the Government of South 
Africa and the Government of Namibia that would be 
elected as a result of the implementation of the settle- 
ment proposal.“’ 

The representative of France said that the efforts 
undertaken by the five members of the Council had 
been within the framework of resolution 385 (I 976) and 
that they had been in conformity with the spirit and the 
objectives of many resolutions adopted by the General 
Assembly on the question of Namibia. He stressed that 
the Western proposal was the result of lengthy negotia- 
tions with South Africa and SWAP0 and close consul- 
tations with the Secretary-General, the front-line coun- 
tries and Nigeria, Gabon and Mauritius-it was a 
collective undertaking. He added that France subscribed 
entirely to the interpretation given on behalf of the five 
members of the Council by the Secretary of State of the 
United States in respect of resolution 432 (1978). The 
plan which the Council had adopted constituted a 
practical means 10 implement resolution 385 (1976). but 
prompt action was required.“’ 

The representative of the llnited Kingdom associated 
his Government with everything that had been said on 
behalf of the Governments of the Five in the Security 
Council. The people of Namibia could look forward to 
curly lndependcncc achieved peacefully under leaders of 
their choice. It wds hoped that a settlement of the 
problem would furlhcr the cause of peace. stability and 
economic dc~elopment not only inside Namibia. but in 
the whole repion of southern Africa. The first resolution 
adopted wa\ onI> the starting point of a process which 
would lead Namlbla to independence. It was hoped that 
the Secretary-General would be able to act speedily in 
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order to install the United Nations Transition Assist- 
ance Group (UNTAG) in Namibia al the earliest 
possible day. At the end of the transition period, the 
newly independent Namibia would enjoy the full sup- 

port of the United Nations. The question of Walvis Bay 
would have 10 be resolved as envisaged in the second 
resolution. The international community would have an 
important role to play in supporting the Namibian 
Government, and the United Kingdom would play its 
full part.“’ 

grated into Namibia iI5 spccdilg as circumstances pcr- 
mitted after Namibia’s transition to independence. It 
was only after this objective had been secured that the 
task could be considered as completed.Dn’ 

Associating himself with what had been said by the 
previous speakers, the representative of the Federal 
Republic of Germany noted that his country would 
actively support the United Nations in the implcmcnta- 
tion of the Namibia Plan in all its parts.l’v 

hlr. Nujoma said that the Western proposal was a 
compromise plan, heavily weighted in favour of South 
Africa’s colonial interests in Namibia. Its language was 
deliberately so vague and ambiguous that it was subject 
to different and unavoidably conflicting interpretations. 
It was particularly so with regard to the position, 
powers, authority and working relations between the 
United Nations Special Representative and the local 
colonial representative of South Africa. In this regard, 
he stated the interpretation of SWAPO’s understanding 
of the role and functions of the Special Representative 
which had been expressed to the representatives of the 
f-i\: VC’estern Governments in Luanda; and it had been 
on the basis of their concurrence, among other things, 
that SWAP0 had agreed to proceed to the Security 
Council. The Special Representative must (I) exercise 
effective supervision and control of the transitional 
administration, all the security arrarlgements and the 
conduct of elections in accordance with Security Coun- 
cil resolution 385 (1976), (2) have the preponderant 
power and authority to approve or disapprove any action 
by the colonial Administrator-General, (3) have the 
power and authority to initiate measures towards the 
implementation of all the necessary steps for transfer- 
ring power 10 the Namibian people in all aspects of the 
electoral procedures, (4) have the final say regarding 
the good conduct of the police forces and ensure that 
necessary steps were taken 10 guarantee against the 
possibility of their interfering in the political process. 
SWAP0 expected to be consulted about the composi- 
tion of the peace-keeping force and insisted that the 
remaining enemy troops be confined to one base under 
strict and elaborate surveillance to prevent them from 
being used for purposes of intimidation and repression 
of the Namibian people and for aggression against 
neighbouring Stales. He regarded the South African 
decision 10 annex Walvis Bay as illegal. null and void 
and an act of aggression against the Namibian people 
and a flagrant violation of the territorial integrity of 
Namibia.*M 

The representative of Mauritius expressed hi$ concern 
about the omission of the question of Walvis Bay from 
the communiqut issued in Luanda. This question had to 
be settled in accordance with previous decisions of the 
General Assembly and the Security Council. There 
could not be a real settlement which did not recognize 
Walvis Bay as an integral part of Namibia. Even after 
long months of negotiation, there remained a difficulty 
as far as the Namibian situation was concerned, South 
Africa was still in ;I position to prevent truly free 
clcctions in Namibia. and there was ample cvidcncc that 
it was seeking 10 use the power it had to frustrate the 
aims of the Council. The Special Representative should 
have the authority to use United Nations military force 
to prevent interference with free and fair elections, 
intimidation and fraud.8al 

The representative of China stated that its affirmative 
vote for resolution 43 I (1978) in no way signified 
approval of the provisions of the Western proposal, 
which in his view contained serious defects. China had 
always held a different position in principle with respect 
to the dispatch of UN forces and had serious reserva- 
tions concerning the dispatch of UI\;TAG. The Security 
Council should enjoin South Africa to withdraw imme- 
diately all its military and police forces from Namibia, 
end its occupation of the territory and transfer political 
power to the Namibian people. China also expressed 
serious reservations with regard to the wording of the 
resolutions on Walvis Bay, which it considered an 
integral part of Namibia.‘“’ 

The representative of Nigeria expressed his delega- 
tion’s understanding that Walvis Bay would be reinte- 

The representative of the USSR said that major 
responsibility for the continued occupation of Namibia 
by South Africa lay with those countries uhich. in spite 
of many United Nations decisions, continued to lend 
South Africa political, economic and military support. 
The basis for a solution to the Namibian problem was 
set forth in the well-known resolutions of the Security 
Council and of other United Nations bodies, which 
provided for the immediate cessation of the occupation 
of Namibia by the Pretoria rCgime and the immediate 
withdrawal of all troops and police forces as well as of 
the Pretoria administration from all parts of Namibia, 
including Walvis Bay. A reliable way of ensuring 
compliance with those solutions was strict observance of 
the sanctions against South Africa adopted by the 
Council, and also the adoption by the Council of further 
effective measures for the complete international isola- 
tion of the rCgime on the basis of sanctions against it in 
the economic, commercial, financial and all other 
spheres, in full application of Article 41 of the Charter. 
That explained the negative view which the USSR had 
expressed concerning the Namibian settlement plan as 
proposed by the five H’estern countries; especially with 
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respect to its provisions rcgardlng the prescncc in 
Namibia of South African troops and of an Administra- 
tar-General. However, bearing in mind the position by 
SWAP0 and a number of African States, the USSR 
had not objected to the adoption of resolution 431 
(1978). He expressed reservations on the purpose and 
role of the United Nations military and civilian contin- 
gents proposed by the five Powers, and stressed that 
matters regarding their establishment. composition, 
leadership. functions and length of stay in Namibia 
should be settled directly by the Security Council and 
remain under its constant strict supervision. Expendi- 
tures for such operations should bc borne by countries 
that were imposing a plan for settlement that provided 
for the maintenance in Namibia of South African troops 
and the dispatch to Namibia of United Nations military 
contingents.bb’ 

The representative of Zambia, speaking as the Presi- 
dent of the Council for Namibia, noted that since 
August 1977 the South African Government had adopt- 
ed measures which were contrary to the spirit of a 
negotiated settlement and had put into effect numerous 
repressive emergency regulations. It was, therefore, 
difficult to conceive that South African claims to accept 
the eventual independence of Namibia were to be taken 
at face value The United Nations had to act decisively 
to ensure that any agreement on the question of 
Namibia wa< implemented fully in accordance with rhe 
general objective of ensuring self-determination, free- 
dom and independence in a United Namibra.“” 

The representative of South Africa called special 
attention lo the following aspects of his Government’s 
acceptance of the five-Power settlement proposal: the 
Administrator-General would continue to govern during 
the transition period; primary responsibility for main- 
taining law and order during that period would rest with 
the existing police forces; the Administrator-General 
and the Special Represeritative would be required to 
work together and to consult with each other to ensure 
an orderly and peaceful transition to independence. 
Unless the relationship between the two was character- 
i7cd by mutual trust, co-operation and consultations, it 
would hs difficult if not impossible for them to imple- 
mcnt ~ucccssfully their respective tasks and therefore 
the hi/c. ~~cmlpo~iticln, function\ ;Ind dcploymcnt of 
I ll\;l‘A(i wcrc prccI>eIy the ~ypc of matters on which 
clo\c conhult.ltlon W;I\ rcquircd. ‘I‘hc rcducllon of South 
African trocjp\ II\ the Tcrrltory would commence only 
al‘tcr the cornprchcnsivc CC>.\.II eon of ;111 hostile ;ICIS and 
the c>t;\hli\hnrcnt of ;I vihiblc pcacc. In hutisfyinp 
hln,\cll’ .I\ 10 IIIC farrnc.\\ and apprcrpriatcncss of each 
\l;igc 01’ the clcction prwch5. the Spcc~;rl Rcprcscntativc 
would bc pulded by United \atlo,n\ procedures and 
prccedcntb. lie said that H’al\~s Ha> was South African 
lcrritory. it\ htatus had never formed part of the 
negotiation\ Lding to South Africa’s acceptance of the 
settlement propobal South Africa cJtegorlcally rejected 
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recolution 432 (1078) on Walvis Bay as an attempt 10 
prejudge the whole Issue. and was not prepared to 
ncgotiatc with anyonc, not even with the duly elected 
<;ovcrnment of South West Africa, on the basis of that 
resolution.“o 

The representative of Angola, speaking as Chairman 
of the African Group. said that the control of Walvis 
Bay by a Government other than that of an independent 
Namibia not only would constitute a flagrant \,ioI;ltion 
of the territorial integrity of Namibia, but would pose a 
constant threat to the peace and security of all southern 
Africa.*” 

Decision of 29 September 1978 (2087th meeting): 
resolution 435 (1978) 
In accordance with paragraph 2 of Security Council 

resolution 43 I ( 1978) the Secretary-General submitted 
a report’“’ in which he stated that immediately following 
the adoption of that resolution he had appointed Mr. 
Martti Ahtisaari, the United Nations Commissioner for 
Namibia. his Special Representative for Namibia. 
Based on the findings of the Special Representative 
from a survey mission to Namibia, the Secretary-Gener- 
al set out his recommendations for the implementation 
of the proposal for a settlement in accordance with 
resolution 38.5 (1976). consisting of general guidelines 
for the establishment and functioning of a United 
Nations Transition Assistance Group (UNTAG) in the 
Territory. proposals for its military and civilian compo- 
nents, a plan of action and its potential financial 
implications. 

At the 2087th meeting on 29 September 1978 the 
Council included the report of the Secretary-General in 
its agendat*” and considered that item during its 2087th 
and 2088th meetings on 29 and 30 September 1978. 

In the course of its deliberations the Council invited 
the representatives of Burundi, Egypt, Ghana and 
Guinea, at their request, to participate, without vote, in 
the discussion of the item.‘pO 

The Council also extended invitations as requested 
under rule 39 of the provisional rules of procedure to the 
President and three members of the Council for Namib- 
ia. to the Chairman of the Special Committee on the 
situation with regard to the Implementation of the 
Decl;lratlon on the Granting of Independence to Colo- 
nial C’ountrics and Peoples. to Mr. Sam Nujoma. 
President of SWAPO. and to Mr. Edcm Kodjo, Admin- 
istrative Sccrctary-General of OAU.“’ 

At the outset of the meeting the President drew the 
attention of members of the Council to the draft 
resolution”‘: sponsored by Canada, France, Gabon, the 
Federal Republic of Germany, Mauritius, Nigeria. the 
United Kingdom and the United States of America. to 
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the Secretary-General’s report and scvcral other docu- 
ments before the Council.“” 

The Sccrctary-General in his explanatory statement 
regarding his report of 29 August 1978 dealt with some 
of the concerns expressed by the parties and the manner 
in which his Special Representative would carry OU( his 
mandate. He stated that in the absence of a crcdiblc 
United Nations presence. incidents might take ~IUCC. 
intentionally or otherwise. which might Icad to ;I 
resumption of hostilities. thereby vitiating the whole 
purpose of UNTAG. The military component of 
UNTAG would bc built up gradually and by stages with 
the accepted principle of equitable geographical rcpre- 
scntation. Although primary responsibility for maintain- 
ing law and order in Namibia during the transition 
period would rest with the existing police. the Special 
Representative had also been given the monitoring 
responsibility. On the question of the timing of elections 
and the date for Namibia’s independence, it was cssen- 
tial to maintain the orderly phases of the preparatory 
stages and 10 allow sufficient time for electoral cam- 
paigning; the objective was not simply to hold elections 
by a certain date but to hold elections which were 
manifestly free and fair. The Special Representative 
would also take steps to guarantee against the possibility 
of intimidation or interference with the electoral process 
from whatever quartcr.‘9’ 

The Council then proceeded to vote on the draft 
resolution, which was adopted by I2 votes to none, with 
2 abstentions. as resolution 435 (1978). One member 
did not participate in the vote.Bp’ 

The resolution reads as follows: 

R~rollrng i1s rcrolutwnr 385 (1976) ol 30 January I976 and 431 
(1978)and43!(1978)o127July1978., 

‘p’S~128K OR. J.bd w., SuppI. jar July-Scpr. 197X. p. 38.42. 
By (his lcrtcr dated 6 Scp1cmbcr 1978 addressed 10 1hc Lcrclary- 
General. 1he rcprcsenra1ive of Sou1h Alrica 1ransmrrkd 1hc ICXI of a 
le11cr from 1hc Sourh African Minister for Foreign Affarrs. in which 
he qualioncd 1hc artirude of SWAP0 lowards 1hc proposal and 
charged 1har SWAP0 had m1cnsrfied IIS campaign of (error and 
vrolcncc and refused IO cease hosrrle acts until a cease.firc agrccmcnr 
had been signed. S/12839. thud. p. 44. B 
Scp1embcr 1978 addressed IO Ihe Presrdcnt o T  

1hts Ict\cr da\cd 8 
the Sccurr1y Councrl. 

rhc rcprcscnra1wc of Bolswana. ax Chairman of rhe hfrrcan Group. 
(ransmi11ed the 1~x1 of a s1alemcnr by 1hc Admrnrslrarrvc Sccrc1ary. 
General of OAU concernmg 1hc Uni1ed Kdllons role In Ndmlbld 
S/I 284 I, ihrd p 

8 
45-47 By 1hrs lc(1cr da1cd 8 September 1978 

addressed IO 1hc ccrc1aryGcncral. 1hc rcprcscntarivcc of the Unrrcd 
Republic of Tanzania and Zambta transmrucd 1he IC~I al a le1rcr of 
the same dr1c from the Prcsrdcnc of SWAPO. whrch dcal1 urth 
various aspccrs of the Secrc1aryGcncral’s report S/12853. rhd. pp 
59-60 By (hrs lc1)er dated 20 Sepkmbcr I978 addrcsrcd (o the 
Secrclary~Gcneral, 1hc rcprescn1d1we ol Sou1h Alrica 1r,rnw)rrrcd 1hc 
1~x1 of a prcrs s(a1emen1 issued 1hal day by hrc Prrmc Mrnrslcr. 
commcnlrng on 1hc Sccrctary-Gcncral‘s rcpor1 and the Special 
Rcprcscnra1wc‘r rccommcndarwn wrth rcpdrd IO the propx~l ol lhc 
~IVC Wcslcrn Powers. S/I 2854. rhtd p 6 I By 1hr\ furrhcr lcr1cr dr1cd 

20 Seplcmbcr I978 addressed IO the Sccrcrary-G;ncr.rI. rhc rcprcscn- 
1artw of South hlrrca 1ransmr11cd an crccrp1 from a communrc.rrron 
of I? Scplcmbcr from hrs Go\crnmcn1 IO the five Wcsicrn Poucrx 
rcgardmg 1hc plan for Ihe implcmcnratron of rhcrr proposal lor .I 
sc1(kmen( S’l2868, tbrd, p. 70 By 1hrs Icttcr dated 27 Scpkmbcr 
1978 addressed 10 1hc Secretary-General, 1hc rcprcscnr.ctrvc of Sou1h 
Afrrca 1ransmr11cd the ICX~ ala Ic11cr of the same da!c from the South 
African Mrnrslcr for Foreign AfrJrrs. commcnlrng on four rn>)or 
pornt\ rn the Sccrctary-Gcncral’s report 

“’ 2087th mrg paras I I.!: 
“’ Ihrd. p.ira 24 

7bking nolr or 1hc rclcvJnl communrcalron\ from ihc (Lwcrnmcnr 
of Sou1h Africa IO rhc Secrclary-Gcncr.rl. 

7’oLrn~ m~fc’ crlcst of 1hc lctlcr ddlcd X Seplanthcr 197X Irtltll IIIC 
l’rcwknl of lhc South Wcr~ hlru I’coplc’~ Orplttlt/,ltlon 1,~ IIIC 
Sc~rel;lry-(;cncr,ll, 

2. Rcircmrrr 1h:r1 II\ oblcc1rvc I\ ,111~ urihdr.rual III’ Stw01 
Afrrca’s rllcgal admrnr~1ra1run Ir~un NII~III~I~ .rntl rhc Ir:rn*lcr of 
pucr IO lhc pcoplc of N,rmrbr.r ur1h IIIC .I\\I\I.I~~T 01 ~hc 11nrrcd 
Naiwnr in accordance wrth Sccurrty (‘ouncd rcsoIu1wn 385 (1976). 

3 Dccidt-s (0 csrdblrsh under 11s authority a Unricd Narrons 
Transition Assistance Group in accordance wrth the above-mentioned 
rcpor( of the Sccrc1ary-General for a period of up IO I2 mon1hs rn 
order IO assis1 his Special Reprcscn(a1ivc lo carry OUI 1he mandarc 
conferred upon hrm by rhc Sccuriry Council in paragraph I of 11s 
rcsolu(ion 431 (1978). namely. IO ensure 1he early independence of 
Namibia through free clccrrons under the supervision and conrrol of 
the Uni1cd Nations; 

4. Wrkomrr the prcparcdness of Ihe South WCSI Africa People’s 
Organilalion IO co-opcrrte rn the implementalion of the Sccre1ary- 
General’s rcpor1. Including IIS caprcsscd rcadmess IO srgn and observe 
(he cease-fire provisronr as manifested in the Ic(1cr from i1s Presrdenl 
of8 Scplcmbcr 197X. 

5 (b//c upon South Afrcca for1hwilh II) co-operate wilh the 
SccrcraryGcncral in the rnrplcmcn1alion of the prcscnr resolution. 

6 Drr./urrr 1har all unrla1cral mea\urcs 1aLcn by the 1llc8;rI 
.rdwm\(r;\(ion rn Namibia in rcl.rtron IO (hc clccroral prwcs~. 
rncludrng unila1cral rcgwra1ion of vows. or Iransfcr of power. rn 
contravcnrron ol resolurions 385 (1976). 431 (1978) and the prcscn1 
resolution. arc null dnd vord: 

7. Rrqurrr.~ (he Sccrc1ary-General IO repori 10 ihc Sccurriy 
Council no1 later than 23 Oc1obcr 1978 on the implcmcn(a1ron ol the 
prcscnl rcsotulion. 

At the same meeting the Vice-Chancellor and Minis- 
ter for Foreign Affairs of the Federal Republic of 
Gcrmany,‘96 Minister for Foreign Affairs of France.‘P7 
Secretary of State of the United States of America,6P) 
Secretary of State for Foreign and Commonwealth 
Affairs of the United KingdomBW and Secretary of State 
for External Affairs of Canadam supported the Secre- 
tary-General’s report and his explanatory statement to 
the Council as constituting a practical plan consistent 
with the settlement proposal. They declared that if the 
decisions adopted in Pretoria on 20 September 1978 to 
organize unilateral elections in Namibia in December 
were put into effect, the result would be to block the 
implementation of the settlement proposal. The result of 
such elections could not gain international recognition 
and would bc challenged from all sides. The only way in 
which Namibia could achieve independence in a manner 
fully acceptable to the international community was on 
the basis of full and strict observance of the settlement 
proposal endorsed by the Security Council by resolution 
43 I (1978). The Secretary-General should bc allowed 
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the necessary flexibility in the implementation of his 
report to ensure that UNTAG. when deployed, would be 
able to meet the inevitable problems and challenges. 

The representative of Nigeria said that his country 
had accepted the Western plan for Namibiun indcpen- 
dence, in spite of obvious flaws. Iie expressed grave 
concern over the insistence by the Pretoria regime that 
it would unilaterally continue with the registration of 
voters in Namibia. That was completely unacceptable as 
it was in flagrant contradiction of the Western plan, as 
well as resolution 431 ( 1978).w’ 

Mr. Sam Nujoma stated that in accepting the Secre- 
tary-General’s report, SWAP0 had pledged its full 
co-operation with him and his Special Representative in 
the decolonization process of Namibia. South Africa, on 
the contrary. had stepped up its repressive measures and 
acts of aggression against the people of Namibia and 
the neighbouring States of Angola and Zambia. Its 
refusal to co-operate with United Nations resolutions 
and decisions meant to bring about the early indepcn- 
dence of Namibia through elections under United 
Nations supervision and control clearly constituted a 
serious threat to international peace and security in 
terms of Chapter VII of the Charter.“! 

The representative of China recalled that while voting 
in favour of resolution 43 I (1978), he had made it clear 
that such support did not signify China’s approval of the 
Western proposal. particularly with respect to the 
dispatch of UNTAG. In view of the fact that the 
resolution just adopted mainly concerned the approval 
of the Secretary-General’s report and a decision to 
dispatch UNTAG to Namibia, his delegation had not 
participated in the vote and would not accept responsi- 
bility for the expenses involved.~’ 

The representative of the USSR stated that the 
recommendations in the Secretary-General’s report were 
far from being the best way of emuring Namibia’s 
transition to independence. Kecpinp the administrative 
machinery and some South African troops in Namibia 
for the transitional period ran counter 10 former dcci- 
\ionh of the I Initcd N;\tions ;~ntl W;I\ complctcly unjusti- 
ficd I lowcvcr. t.lklnp into account SWAPO’s position 
ilntl that of’ other African .Statc:h. the USSR had not 
opposed the ;ldoption of rebolutlon 435 (197X). He 
hlrcsscd that this United Nations operation involving the 
use of armed forces should be carried out in strict 
conformity with the Charter and under the Security 
Council’s strict control. There should be no personnel in 
the United hiltions contingents from States having close 
contact:, with South Africa. The defiant position taken 
by the Pretoria rCgime on the Namibian settlement and 
the whole course of the consideration of the Namibian 
question in the Security Council had scr\,ed only to 
increase doub\s and fears regarding furure developments 

in I\jamibia and the posslblc role of the United Nations 
in that connection.w’4 

.At the 2088th mecting the President of the United 
Nations Council for Namibia said that South African 
intransigence might well lead to the failure of the efforts 
of the Security Council and of the Secretary-General to 
resolve the question of Namibia and thereby strengthen 
international peace and security in southern hfrica, 
Such a development would constitute a grave and 
ominous turn of events. South Africa had to renounce 
its schemes of unilateral actions by recognizing the just 
proposals contained in the report of the Secretary-Gen- 
eral.w’ 

During the discussion some representatives urged that 
if South Africa failed to accept the settlement proposal, 
the Security Council should take such measures as 
might be necessary under Chapter VII of the Charter, 
in particular mandatory economic sanctions.- 

Decision of I3 November 1978 (2098th meeting): 
resolution 439 (1978) 

By letter v”’ dated 24 October 1978 addressed to the 
President of the Security Council, the representative of 
Burundi on behalf of the Group of African States 
requested an urgent meeting of the Security Council in 
order to consider South Africa’s defiance of Security 
Council resolution 435 (1978). 

Prior to this, on 21 October 1978. the Secretary-Gen- 
eral, pursuant to paragraph 7 of Security Council 
resolution 435 (1978) submitted a reportm on measures 
that had been taken in respect of administrative and 
other arrangements regarding UNTAG and further 
consultations he had initiated concerning the implemcn- 
tation of that resolution. 

At the 2092nd meeting on 31 October 1978 the 
Council included the Secretary-General’s report in its 
agendam and considered the item at the 2092nd and 
2094th to 2098th meetings between 31 October and 
13 November 1978. 

In the course of its deliberations the Council invited 
the representative> of Algeria, Bangladesh. Benin. Bu- 
rundi, Cuba. Ilgypt. Ghana. Guyana, Mozambique. 
S;ludi Arabia. Somalia. Yugoslavia and Zambia, at 
their request. to participate, without vote, in the discus- 
sion of the item.p’o 

The Council also extended invitations as requested 
under rule 39 of the provisional rules of procedure to the 
President and three Vice-Presidents of the United 
Nations Council for Namibia and to Mr. Theo-Ben 
Gurirab. Permanent Observer of SWAP0 at the United 
Nations.“” 

9. 
2. 

I24 
121 



. 

240 Chapter VIII. ~frintcn~ncc of intcrnationrl pearc and security 

At the 2092nd meeting the President drew the 
attention of the members of the Council to the Secrc- 
tary-General’s report and to two other documents before 
the Council.P” 

At the same meeting the representative of Mauritius 
stated that by organizing internal elections in Namibia 
South Africa was carrying out an internal settlement 
there; it was declaring its intention to continue to 
occupy Namibia illegally. The immediate problem be- 
fore the Council was that South Africa stood in defiance 
of Security Council resolutions on Namibia. There 
could be no elections in Namibia under United Nations 
supervision and control after such internal settlement. 
Its purpose was to entrench an administration which 
would allow the continuation of South Africa’s occupa- 
tion. It would create an interim administration placed 
there by South Africa that would inevitably oppose any 
new election, and particularly one under United Nations 
supervision and control because a free election would 
mean the end of South Africa’s power. The so-called 
Western proposals on Namibia opened the possibility of 
conducting a fraudulent election in Namibia under 
United Nations auspices. That possibility, buried in the 
ambiguities of language, attracted South Africa to those 
proposals. The Western proposals on Namibia did 
propose a United Nations presence in that Territory, 
and they did call for elections. However, the elections 
were to be held before South Africa withdrew from the 
Territory altogether. The proposals failed to conform to 
the terms of resolution 385 (1976) in letter and spirit. 
The combination of continuing South African control 
and a weak United Nations presence opened the way for 
a subversion of United Nations efforts to ensure true 
independence for the Namibian people. The increased 
risk of losing control had caused the uportheid rdgime. 
in an apparent reversal of policy. to reject the idea of 
co-operation with the United Nations and to decide 
upon an internal settlement. The Council was back 
where it started from in July 1976 when its demands for 

q” S112900, OR. 33rd y., Suppl 
this letter dated 19 Ocrokr 1978 d 

01 Oct.-Dec. 1978. pp. 36-38. By 
a dressed to the Secretary-General 

the representative of South Africa transmitted the 1~x1s of the 
following documents that had ken released by the Prime Mintstcr of 
South Africa, (0) mtroductory statement made by the Prlmc Mtnlstcr 
of South Africa at his meeting with the Forclgn Mmlstcrr of the five 
Western members of the Council at Pretoria & I6 Oc~obcr; (6) joint 
statement of 19 October by the South African Government and the 
five Foreign Mtnistcrs; and (c) statement Issued by the South African 
Govcrnmcnl followin 

s 
its acceptance of the above-mcntloned joint 

statement S/12902. 1 rd.. pp 39. 40. B this letter dated 21 October 
1978 addressed to the Prcsldcnt of the i ccurtty Council the rcprcscn- 
tatwcs of Canada, France. the Federal Rcpubhc of Germany. the 
Unltcd Kingdom and the Cnltcd Statcr trantmlttcd the 1~x1 of the 
J~I~I ,tatcmcnt tssued at the end of the talk> held by their Fwcign 
Mlnls~cr\ and the Sourh African Government from 16 11, IN October 
197X. toRcthcr with the 1~x1 of .I further \tatcmcnt Issued at the %arnc 
ttmc by the fwc Fowgn Mmlstcrc The JOIN +tatcmcnt csprcswd the 
bcl~cf thdt II would be approprldtc for the Sccrctary.Gcncral’s Special 
Rcprcsentatwc lo resume dlscusslonc with the South Afrxan AdmInIs- 
1ralorGeneral of Namibia to work out the modslirtcs of the proposed 
clccttons under United Nataons supervIsion and to fir a date for those 
elcclions The South African Government stated that IIS planned 
Dcscmbcr clccilons should bc seen a\ an Internal procc\s to elccr 

lcddcrr The five Forclgn ‘r(lnwcrs stated Ih;lr they \JU no way of 
rcconclllng such clccllons with thclr proposal and that any such 
measure ,n rclallon to the clcc~or~l prwos uould & rcp.lrded ;I( null 
and void 

South Africa’s withdrawal had been formulated. It was 
no longer possible to delay action against South Africa. 
The appeasement of South Africa had done nothing but 
encourage it to build up its military power and become 
more aggressive. There was a prospect of general war in 
much of Africa. It could be avoided only by taking 
action against the State that prescntcd ;In imminent 
threat to the PC;\CC and security of southern Afric;l.“‘* 

The representative of Burundi, spcnkinp 115 (‘hairlli,in 
of the African Group of States. said thilt the South 
African Government intcndcd IO exploit to the UIIIIOSI 

the presence of the Special Rcprcscntativc for N;\mibi;t 
at the crucial stage of organizing the so-called intcrn;\l 
elections. That was why the African Group belicvcd thlll 
in those conditions the presence of the Special Repre- 
sentative and even United Nations officials there would 
be inappropriate and harmful to the Organization. The 
insistence of South Africa on the presence of the Special 
Representative was intended solely to give sanctions IO 

the internal elections. The South African Government 
had again defied the Council by its deliberate refusal to 
implement resolutions 435 (1978), 431 (1978) and 385 
(1976). In those circumstances, the African Group 
considered that the time had come for the Security 
Council to take appropriate measures under Chapter 
VII of the Charter. Addressing the authors of the 
proposal for the settlement of the Namibian situation, 
he stressed that they had a special responsibility to the 
international community. The Council had to accept the 
consequences which were clearly before it by deciding 
on sanctions against South Africa, which had abused 
the confidence of those countries. Recourse to the veto 
could only indicate complicity with the Government of 
South Africa, which had been condemned by the entire 
international community.q’l 

The President of the United Nations Council for 
Namibia noted that to accept elections under the control 
of the illegal South African administration was to 
legitimize the creation of false leaders who would be 
used, under the protection of the South African racist 
rdgime, to entrench the neo-colonial control of Namibia 
and to create even greater danger to international peace 
and security in southern Africa.q’* 

At the 2094th meeting on I November 1978 the 
representative of Egypt said that paragraph 4 of the 
joint statement revealed the true intentions of Pretoria. 
The South African Government openly declared its 
determination to hold elections in Namibia in December 
in clear defiance of resolution 43 I (I 978). He asked the 
five Western countries whether they could allow them- 
selves to be parties to that statement, which clearly 
violated the very plan they had proposed. Such n 
confusing statement could only provoke indignation and 
further complicate the situation rather than help to 
achieve any progress towards a just settlement of the 
problem.ql’ 



The representative of Saudi Arabia questioned the 
fcaribilit) of applying sanctions to effect South African 
withdrawal from Namibia. He suggested that, in view of 
certain well-known geopolitical. economic and other 
considerations. including South Africa’s fears of extcr- 
nal influence over a contiguous territory. consideration 
be given to Namibia’s acccsbion to independence as a 
neutral or neutralized State. followrng a very brief 
period of being administered under the Trusteeship 
Council.pl” 

At the 2095th meeting on 2 November 1978 the 
representative of India stated that there could be no 
question at this time of having consultations with South 
Africa or its Administrator-General in Namibia about 
the modalities of elections to be hcid under United 
Nations supervision and control. There was no point in 
sending the Secretary-General’s Special Representative 
to Namibia as long as South Africa was determined to 
proceed with its own elections. the purpose of which was 
fake independence. The real issue was whether there 
could be free clcctions under United Nations supervision 
and control in the new illegal situatron in Namibia that 
would be created by the December elections. The 
answer to that could not be affirmative unless South 
Africa cancelled its unilateral elections and offered to 
co-operate in the implementation of resolutions 385 
( 1976) and 435 ( 1 978).p” 

At the 2097th meeting on IO November 1978 the 
representative of the USSR said that apparently the 
Pretoria authorities in their talks with the Western 
Powers had never considered seriously the question of 
granting independence to Namibia. Clearly they had 
been counting on the understanding and sympathy of 
their partners in the dialogue. One and a half years of 
talks and manoeuvring around a Western plan for a 
Namibian settlement had allowed the South African 
authorities to gain time to prepare their nco-colonialist 
solution to the Namibian~ problem--the holding of 
rigged elections for the purpose of establishing a puppet 
Government. I f  the Pretoria regime now refused to hand 
over power tn Namibia to the true representatives of the 
Kamibian people. after carrying out the internal settle- 
mcnt 1jl.111 11 wwlti bc in ;I nruch better position to 
dr\rcp;trtl 111~ ~ICCI~IOI~S of the I1111tcd N;ttrons. The tinrc 
I’or pcrsu.trton Iiad pusscd. ;III end had to bc put to the 
economic ;rnd other kinds of co-operation with South 
Al’rrca and thcrc had to be establrshed political and 
diplomatrc Isolation for the racist regime of Pretoria. A 
decisive moment had come for the adoptton of measures 
under (‘h;rptcr VII of the Charter.‘” 

AI the same meeting the rcprcsentative of lndta 
Introduced a draft resolutronO’” spongorcd by Gabon, 
India. Kuwait and ‘r;igerra 

AI the 2098th meetrng on I3 November 1978 the 
representative of C‘hrn.1 maintained that the Council 

should not only condemn sternly the reactionary deeds 
of the South African racist authorities, but also take 
practical and effective measures. including sanctions 
against the South African regime, in accordance with 
the J\IS~ demand of African countries and the relevant 
provisions of the Charter. He noted that the Chinese 
delegation would ~01~ in favour of the draft resolution, 
He also recalled that, in view of the establishment of a 
United Kations Force in resolution 435 (1978). the 
Chinese delegation had not participated in the vote on 
that resolution. Consequently he recorded China’s reser- 
vation on the references to resolution 435 (1978) in the 
draft resolution before the Council.pJo 

During the discussion a number of speakers expressed 
support for the application of sanctions against South 
Africa under Chapter VII of the Chartcr.9zr 

The Council proceeded then to vote on the draft 
resolution, which was adopted by IO votes to none. with 
5 abstentions, as resolution 439 ( 197g).9J- 

The resolution reads as follows: 

R~ud/rn~ II\ rcsoIu~~tm\ 185 (1976) ol- 30 Janwy 1976. 411 
(1978) and 432 (1971) of 27 July and 435 (1978) of 29 September 
1978. 

ll~~lng ~-t~~r~dcrrd the rcpoor~ of the Secretary-Gcncral submitted 
purrwni IO paragraph 7 ol rcsolu[ion 435 (197X). 

Toklng nof~ of Ihc rclcvant communwattons addressed IO the 
Sccrct.try-Gcncr.tl and the Prcsidcnt or rhc Sccurlty Council. 

tlavrng heard and ronrldrrrd the statement of the President of the 
UnIted NatIon\ Council fur Namtbia. 

Tulirng no/r also of the commumcation dated 23 October l97g 
from Ihc Prcrtident of the South Wcsr Afrtca People’s Organization to 
the Sccrctary-General. 

Rraj/irmrng the legal rcsponsiblllty of the UniLcd Nattons owr 
Namibia and its conitnued commltmcnt IO the implemcntatlon of 
resolution 385 (1976). In parrwular the holding of free clccllons In 
Namlbla under UnIted NatIon\ supcrvlsion and control. 

Rrltrrarrng the VICU that any unllntcral mcasurc rdkcn b> the 
~llcgal admlnt\trJtlon in hamtbia m rclalwn to rhc electoral prwc\s. 
tncludlng untldtcral rcglstratwn of vu~crs. or transfer of power. in 
contravcnllon of the abovc-mcnlioncd rcsolutlons and the prescnl 
rcsolutwn. 15 null and wd. 

‘:’ 209’(th n,,~ ,7JrJ\ 5.11 



5 /jrntondr r,m-r op,n that Sou1h Afrwx co.opcra1c with the 
Sccurltb Council and the Secre1aryX;encral In 1he implcmcnlalion of 
rcsolutIons 38~ (1976). 4.11 (1978) ;tnd 435 (lQ7nt. 

6 H’~,,~s South Afrvzr 1h:lr 11s f.lllurc 10 do so would compel the 
S,--uri1y Counctl 10 meet forthwllh to inltlalc approprinlc aclions 
under the Charter of rhc l;nllcd !-alwn\. including C-haprcr VII 
thcrct)f. 5,~ as 10 ensure Sourh Afrlc.l’s complldncc w1h the aforcmcn- 

1wncd rcsolurionc. 

7 (‘o/lr t~pon the Sccrc1ary-Gcncral to rcpor1 on 1hc progress of 
1hr implcmcma1ion of the prcsenl rcsolulmn by 25 Kwcmbcr 197X. 

Speaking after the vote on behalf of his Government 
and in the name of the representatives of France, the 
Federal Republic of Germany, the United Kingdom and 
the United States, the representative of Canada said 
that the five Western countries nbstaincd in the vote 
because they believed that their efforts should be 
directed to obtaining and supporting the crforts of the 
Secretary-General to secure South Africa’s co-operation 
rather than to prejudging the possible outcome as the 
resolution appeared to do. It would be a mistake to 
interpret the abstentions as a lack of sympathy for the 
resolution or the direction in which it pointed in the 
event that South Africa failed IO co-operate in the 
implementation of resolution 435 (1978). The five 
would make their judgements on the facts at the 
appropriate time and act accordingly.pz’ 

Decision of 5 December 1978 (2104th meeting): ad- 
journment 
By Ietterq*’ dated 1 December 1978 addressed to the 

President of the Security Council, the representative of 
the Congo, as Chairman ol’ the African Group, requcst- 
cd that an urgent meeting of the Security Council 
should be convened not later than 4 Deccmbcr 1978 to 
consider the situation in Namibia. 

By letterqzr dated I December 1978 addressed to the 
President of the Security Council, the President of the 
United Nations Council for Namibia expressed support 
for the request of the African Group and declared that 
the gravity of the situation resulting from South 
Africa’s decision to carry out the bogus arrangements 
under the prctence of electing representatives of the 
Namibian people made it imperative that the Security 
Council meet on 4 December 1978. 

At the 2103rd meeting on 4 December 1978 the 
Council adopted the agendaPI and considered the item 
during its 2103rd and 2104th meetings on 4 and 5 
December 1978. 

In the course of its deliberations the Council invited 
the representatives of Angola and the Congo. at their 
request, to participate in the discussions without the 
right to vote.qz’ 

The Council also extended invitations as requested 
under rule 39 of the provisional rules of procedure to the 
President and three Vice-Presidents of the United 
Nations Council for Namibia and to Mr. Theo-Ben 

Gurirab, Permanent Observer of SWAP0 a~ the United 
Nations.ql’ 

Al the 2\03rd meeting the President drew the attcn- 
tion of the members of the Council to two documents 
before the Council.qz” 

At the same meeting the represcntativc of the Congo 
said that it was clear from the Secretary-Gcncral’s 
report that South Africa intended to follow ;I course 
totally opposite to that set by the United Nations. South 
Africa was making every effort to aggravate ;rn already 
tense situation and thereby to maintain hcpcmnny in thc 
region, Thus. Pretoria intcndcd IO stick IO II.\ IHIIO~S 
policy of opur~hrid and cnsurc that it wcrultl 1;1\t I’clrcvcr. 
It was therelorc clci\r that thcrc could bc NO rc~lutilut I~I 
the Namibian problem unless it start W;I> nwctc WI the 
solution of the South African problem as such. The 
Security Council should see the situation from a global 
standpoint, and resort to the relevant provision, of 
Chapter VII of the Charter.qrq 

The President of the United Nations Council for 
Namibia held that South Africa’s manoeuvres were 
aimed at putting the United Nations in the position of 
legitimizing the power base which South Africa was at 
that very moment creating in Namibia for its puppets. 
While pretending to accept genuinely free and fair 
elections under United Nations supervision and control, 
South Africa, through statements by its leading Govern- 
ment officials, had systematically rejected any possibili- 
ty of SWAPO’s becoming the formal political authority 
in Namibia through the electoral process. The entire 
process of the talks aiming at an internationally accept- 
able settlement had thus been vitiated from the very 
beginning through the duplicity inherent in South 
Africa’s policy objectives. The preservation of the hcin- 
ous system of aparrheid in South Africa dcpendcd on 
many factors including the presence of a security belt on 
its borders to prevent the flow of ideas and resources to 
the oppressed majority of the people of South Africa. In 
order to keep Namibia weak, South Africa intended to 
promote the preservation of the homelands with all its 
consequences of disintegration for Namibia. To bring 
about South African compliance with the decisions of 
the General Assembly and the Security Council, sanc- 
tions envisaged in Chapter VII of the Charter had to be 
fully applied.*” 

The representative of Angola stated that the decoloni- 
zation process for Namibia was far from complete. 
Neither the United Nations nor those Governments 
which had been involved in the process could consider 
their work done. It was more important than ever that 

v!” S11293A. OR. 3jrd ,I, sup/d /(II Ocr -/h /V?X. pp 68.71 (Ill 
thls repor of 24 Novcmbcr 1978 IO 1hc Sccurll) C’ouncll \ubmlttcd In 
accordance wl1h 11s rcsolu1lun 439 (1978). the Sccrc1Jr).(lcncr.ll 
described his meeting with the SccrclJry of S~alc Cur t-urclgn Affair\ 
of Sou1h Afrtca on 23 and 24 hovcmbcr 1978) and S/I 29SO. rhrJ pp 
86. 67 (in this wpplcmenlar) repor of 2 Deccmbcr 197K the 
Sccrctary-General rcvwwcd 1hc substance of the mccilngc hc h.id w11h 
the hlmiskr lor Forclgn AflaIrs ol South .\frtca from 2: II) !Y  
November 1978 an a further crforc IO clarl[! the ~KIX~II~I~ of lhc Sou!h 
tIfrtcan Govcrnmcn~ rcgardlng hl\ repor 111 2-l \wcmher 19’~) 

‘.‘” 2lO3rd mig paras 12-34 
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the Western Five should continue with their task, not 
only of seeking further clarification from South Africa 
but also of ensuring that this country would honour the 
outcome of those negotiations. He also appealed to the 
Secretary-General to continue negotiations and consul- 
tations.p” 

The representative of the United States; speaking also 
on behalf of Canada, France, the Federal Republic of 
Germany and the United Kingdom, said that the five 
Governments wished to reiterate the statement made by 
their Foreign Ministers on 19 October 1978 in Pretoria 
that they saw no way of reconciling unilateral elections 
with the proposal they had put forward and which the 
Security Council had endorsed, and that any such 
unilateral measure in relation to the electoral process 
would be regarded as null and void. He reaffirmed that 
the five Govcrnmcnts considered the so-called internal 
elections of no significance and would accord no rccog- 
nition to their outcome, and that such elections could 
not be considered free and fair and were irrelevant to 
the progress of Namibia toward an internationally 
acceptable independence. He noted the statement con- 
tained in the Secretary-General’s report that South 
Africa reaffirmed that it would retain authority in 
Namibia pending implementation of the settlement 
proposal, and declared that the five Governments at- 
tached importance to such explicit recognition by South 
Africa of its responsibility for the unfolding of events in 
Namibia.91* 

At the 2104th meeting the President, with the consent 
of the Council, proposed to adjourn the meeting and fix 
the date of next meeting on the item in consultations.9” 

At the same meeting the representative of Gabon said 
that the African Group had decided that discussions of 
the question of Namibia should be transferred to the 
current session of the General Assembly.914 

TtlE SW IA’! ION CONCERNING WFSTERN SAHARA 

Decision of 22 October 1975 (1850th meeting): rcsolu- 
tion 377 (1975) 
By lett@’ dated I8 October 1975 addressed to the 

Prcsidcnt ot’ the Security Council. the representative of 
Sp;lin t!rc\\ ;tttcntion to statements which had been 
m;~dc by hlnp Il;lss;ln II of Morocco in which hc 
thrcutcned to conduct a march of 350,000 people to 
invade Western Sahara. The representatlvc noted that 
he was bringing the situation to the attention of the 
Council In accordance with Article 35 of the Charter 
because the situation was one which threatened interna- 
tlonal pc;~cc and security. He urged the President to 
convene an cmcrpcncy meeting of the Council SO that 
;Ipproprtatc mc;tsurcs could bc adopted and the Moroc- 
can (;o\crnment dissuaded from carrying out its an- 
nounced lntcntian to invade. 

Following the adoption of the agenda, the representa- 
tives of Spain and Morocco. and at the 1850th meeting 
the representative of AlgerlaP’b were invited, at their 
request, to participate without vote in the discussion of 
the item on the agenda. The Council considered the 
question at its 1849th. 1850th. 1852nd to 1854th 
meetings held between 22 October and 6 November 
1975. 

At the 1849th meeting, the President drew tile 

attention of the Council to a letter dated 18 Octo’ucr 
from the representative of Morocco.9J’ The letter pro- 
tested the use of the term “invasion” by the represcnta- 
tive of Spain for what the King of Morocco had 
described as a peaceful march.“” 

The representative of Spain contended that a march, 
such as announced by the King of Morocco, constituted 
an act of force which would jeopardize the territorial 
integrity of.the Sahara. Such an act would run counter 
to the principles and purposes of the Charter and would 
be in contradiction with the General Assembly resolu- 
tions on the decolonization of the Sahara. He reviewed 
the efforts made by Spain and the General Assembly to 
bring about the self-determination of Western Sahara 
and drew attention to the role Morocco had played in 
threatening the development of such a situation. The 
representative contended that although his Government 
had decided to terminate its presence in the Territory, it 
intended to ensure an orderly transfer of power and had 
thus invited the representatives of Algeria, Morocco and 
Mauritania to attend a conference with a view to 
involving them in the process of decolonization. The 
meeting was not held, however, because of opposition 
from Morocco. A proposal for a conference, to be held 
under the auspices of the Secretary-General and sug- 
gcstcd by the Government of Spain, also met with no 
success. He observed that an advisory opinion, issued by 
the President of the International Court of Justice on 
October 16. had noted that: 

the ( furl hJs no1 found Icg~l IICS of such d ndlurc 3% rnlehl 
affca the applutwn of rc~alu~~on I514 (XV) in the dccolomlalion of 
Western SahJrJ end. in p~rt~ular. of Ihc prinaplc of self-delcrmlna- 
IIon through the free .~nd ecnumc cxproslon of Ihc ~111 of the pcoplcs 
of lhc Tcrr~~) 

In spite of this vieh. the Government of Morocco 
interpreted the opinion to mean that Western Sahara 
was part of Moroccan territory. The Court had. howcv- 
cr. stated that there were no historical or legal ties 
which would justify the non-application of the principle 
of self-determination to the people of the Sahara. The 
representative of Spain claimed that this denial led to 
the present crisis, urged the Council to send a mission to 
inquire as to the intentions of the Government of 
Morocco and rcquebted that it take appropriate mea- 
sures to prevent the march. He hoped the Council would 
send an urgent appeal to the King of Morocco to refrain 
from carrying out the Invasion and stressed that his 
Government would not accept responsibility for what 
might occur.v’u 


